

GATEWAY DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION RFQ No. GDC23-003 May 31, 2023

Deadline for Questions/Requests for Clarifications: 2:00 pm, June 20, 2023

Deadline for SOQ Submission: 2:00 pm, July 12, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	INTE	RODUCTION	1
	1.1	Introduction	1
	1.2	About the Gateway Program	1
	1.3	About the Commission and its Partners	3
	1.4	Definitions; Interpretation	4
2.	PRC	JECT DESCRIPTION	5
	2.1	Project Goals	5
	2.2	Project Description	5
	2.3	Federal Funding	6
	2.4	NEPA Process Status	6
	2.5	Reference Information Documents; Virtual Data Room	7
3.	PRC	CUREMENT OVERVIEW	8
	3.1	Procurement Process	8
	3.2	Procurement Schedule	8
	3.3	RFQ Phase	8
	3.4	Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms	9
4.	CON	MMUNICATIONS PROTOCOLS	.11
	4.1	Procurement Portal and Communications with the Commission; RFQ Information	.11
	4.2	Commission Representatives	.11
	4.3	Other Rules for Communications During the Project Procurement	.12
	4.4	Public Records Access and Access to Personal Information Policy	
	4.5	Confidential Respondent Information	.13
5.	RES	PONDENT TEAM REQUIREMENTS	.15
	5.1	Respondent Organization	.15
	5.2	Non-exclusivity of Certain Respondent Team Members	.15
	5.3	Participation on More than One Respondent Team	.15
	5.4	Organizational Conflicts of Interest	.16
	5.5	Changes in Respondent Organization	.16
	5.6	Code of Conduct	.17
	5.7	Ethics and Non-Collusion	.17
6.	CON	//MISSION'S RIGHTS AND DISCLAIMERS	.19
	6.1	Commission's Reserved Rights	.19
	6.2	Commission's Disclaimers	.20
7.	PRC	OTESTS	.21
8.	SUB	MISSION REQUIREMENTS FOR REGISTRATION SUBMITTALS AND SOQS	.23
	8.1	Required Content and Organization for Registration Submittals	.23
	8.2	Required Content and Organization for SOQs	.23
	8.3	Formatting and Other General Requirements for Registration Submittals and SOQs	:24

i

	8.4	Registration Submittals and SOQ Delivery	25
	8.5	Registration Submittals and SOQs Become Property of the Commission	25
9.	SOC	EVALUATION	
	9.1	Evaluation Process Overview	26
	9.2	Evaluation Criteria	26
Fig	<u>ures</u>		
Fia	ure 1:	Hudson Tunnel Project Overview	3
Fig	ure 2:	Hudson River Ground Stabilization	6
<u>AP</u>	PEND	NICES	
ΑP	PEND	IX 1 DEFINITIONS	34
ΑP	PEND	IX 2 PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE	39
		IX 3 PROJECT DESCRIPTION	
ΑP	PEND	IX 4 ANTICIPATED RFP AND PROJECT CONTRACT TERMS	43
ΑP	PEND	IX 5 REGISTRATION SUBMITTAL CHECKLIST	53
ΑP	PEND	IX 6 REGISTRATION SUBMITTALS	54
ΑP	PEND	IX 7 SOQ CHECKLIST	57
ΑP	PEND	IX 8 SOQ VOLUME 1 – ADMINISTRATIVE SUBMITTALS	59
ΑP	PEND	IX 9 SOQ VOLUME 2 – TECHNICAL SUBMITTALS	60
ΑP	PEND	IX 10 SOQ VOLUME 4 – FINANCIAL SUBMITTALS	70
ΑP	PEND	IX 11 CONFLICTED PERSONS	72
ΑP	PEND	IX 12 PROJECT STAKEHOLDERS	73

FORMS

FORM QF RFQ QUESTION FORM	76
Administrative Submittals Forms	
FORM A-1 RESPONDENT TEAM SUMMARY	77
FORM A-2 RESPONDENT MEMBER BUSINESS INFORMATION	79
FORM A-3 SOQ SUBMITTAL LETTER	81
FORM A-4 CERTIFICATION AND LEGAL QUALIFICATIONS	84
FORM A-5 AGREEMENT ON TERMS OF DISCUSSION	87
Technical Submittals Forms	
FORM T-1 PROJECT DESCRIPTION	88
FORM T-2 SUBCONTRACTOR INFORMATION	90
FORM T-3 KEY PERSONNEL EXPERIENCE	92
FORM T-4 PAST PERFORMANCE	94
FORM T-5 SAFETY QUESTIONNAIRE	97
FORM T-6 DBE PERFORMANCE RECORD	101
Financial Submittals Forms	
FORM F-1 FINANCIAL OFFICER'S CERTIFICATE	103
FORM F-2 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS TEMPLATE	111

1. Introduction

1.1 Introduction

This Request for Qualifications (as may be amended by Addenda, this "RFQ") is issued by the Gateway Development Commission (the "Commission") to solicit Statements of Qualifications (each, an "SOQ") from entities interested in designing and constructing the Hudson River Ground Stabilization ("HRGS") ("EA-1" or the "Project"), which the Commission is procuring using a design-build delivery method. Each entity or team of entities that is planning to submit, or submits, an SOQ is hereinafter referred to as a "Respondent".

The issuance of this RFQ commences the Commission's procurement process to select a single design-build contractor (the "**Design-Builder**") that will perform final design, construction, and other related work for the Project, which is a key element of the Gateway Program described in <u>Section 1.2</u>. This RFQ is the first step of a two-step, Best Value procurement process. More detailed descriptions of the Project, the Design-Builder's anticipated scope, and other Program elements are provided in Section 2 and Appendix 3 (Project Description).

Following the Commission's shortlisting of Respondents ("**Shortlisted Respondents**") in accordance with this RFQ, each Respondent will be notified officially in writing via email whether it has been selected for the shortlist.

The Commission will then issue a Request for Proposals for the Project (the "RFP") to the Shortlisted Respondents that will provide more information about the Project and the procurement process and solicit Proposals. The Commission expects to identify a successful Proposer and to enter into a fixed-price, design-build contract for the Project (the "Project Contract") (a form of which will be issued to Proposers with the RFP) with the Design--Builder within the anticipated timeframes listed in the Procurement Schedule.

Notice-To-Proceed ("NTP") may be provided in phases, with an initial NTP for the first year allowing for geophysical and bathymetric surveying, design, and implementation of a demonstration test program. Full NTP will be awarded the second year.

1.2 About the Gateway Program

Since November 2015, the National Railroad Passenger Corporation ("Amtrak"), The Port Authority of New York & New Jersey ("PANYNJ"), New Jersey Transit Corporation ("NJ TRANSIT") and the States of New York and New Jersey, (collectively the "Project Partners") have been coordinating efforts with U.S. Department of Transportation ("USDOT") to plan the Gateway Program ("the Program").

In July 2019, the Gateway Development Commission Act was enacted by the States of New York and New Jersey creating a public and government sponsored authority established by both states, which shall be deemed to be acting in the public interest and exercising essential government functions in taking action hereunder.

The Commission is overseen by a seven-member Board of Commissioners (the "**GDC Board**"), with three Commissioners from the State of New York, three Commissioners from the State of New Jersey, and one Commissioner directly appointed by Amtrak.

The Gateway Program (the "**Program**") is a multi-billion dollar set of passenger railroad projects on the Northeast Corridor (the "**NEC**"), between Newark Penn Station in Newark, New Jersey and Pennsylvania Station in New York, New York ("**PSNY**").

The Program is urgently needed to address travel time reliability and asset condition concerns. While the NEC is predominantly a four-track railroad, within the Program area it narrows to a two-track railroad, creating a bottleneck at the epicenter of the NEC. Furthermore, the existing two-track rail lines are used by both Amtrak and NJ TRANSIT for approximately 450 weekday passenger trains and have reached full capacity. The rail lines also use the North River Tunnel to cross under the Hudson River; built over 100 years ago, these tunnels sustained major damage from flooding during Superstorm Sandy in 2012.

The Program will replace and repair critical infrastructure and ultimately (approximately) double the number of passenger trains that run under the Hudson River to meet current and near-future demand for growth in service. The Program will improve the function and reliability of one of the busiest, strategically critical passenger railroad corridors in the world and address one of America's most urgent transportation needs. These improvements will be accomplished through (i) the repair and rebuilding of existing infrastructure, including the existing North River Tunnel, and (ii) by creating additional tunnel, track, and station capacity. The Program's individual projects are at various stages of development, with some undergoing environmental analysis, some in design and others ready for construction.

The Program's initial phase is focused on improving resiliency and reliability along the NEC through the following projects:

- Portal North Bridge Project: Led by NJ TRANSIT, this project is not within the Project scope and involves replacing the existing Portal Bridge with a new, fixed, high-level bridge; and
- Hudson Tunnel Project: Led by the Commission, the project involves improving the operating reliability and creating tunnel resiliency and redundancy, which is essential to reducing the risk associated with dependency on the two century-old tunnels of the North River Tunnel. The Hudson Tunnel Project includes: (1) the construction of a new two-track, rail tunnel from New Jersey to Manhattan, NY (the "Hudson Tunnel") that will directly serve PSNY, including a 2-track surface connecting section between the existing Northeast Corridor track alignment in Secaucus, NJ and the start of the new tunnel in North Bergen, NJ, consisting of retained fill, bridge and viaduct structures; (2) the rehabilitation and modernization of the existing North River Tunnel, which will commence after the Hudson Tunnel is commissioned; and (3) the completion of the third section of the concrete casing beneath Hudson Yards on the west side of Manhattan through the western portion of the Long Island Rail Road's West Side Storage Yard (the "Hudson Yards Concrete Casing Section 3" or "HYCC-3").

This Project is a package of the larger Hudson Tunnel Project.

Hudson Tunnel Project
Alignment Overview

Hudson River Ground
Stabilization
Palisades Tunnel
Manhattan Tunnel
Hudson River Tunnel
Surface Alignment
Hudson River Tunnel
Surface Alignment
Hudson River Tunnel
Surface Alignment
Hudson River Ground
Stabilization
Palisades Tunnel
Muscon River Tunnel
Surface Alignment
Hudson River Ground
Stabilization
Palisades Tunnel
Muscon River Ground
Stabilization
Northeast Corridor

North River
Tunnel
Penn Station

Moynihan
Station

12th
Avenue
Shaft

Figure 1: Hudson Tunnel Project Overview

1.3 About the Commission and its Partners

1.3.1 Authority of the Commission

In July 2019, the States of New York and New Jersey created the Commission through the enactment of the Gateway Development Commission Act (2019 N.Y. Sess. Laws ch. 108 and 2019 N.J. Sess. Law Serv. ch. 195) (together, the "GDC Act"). The Commission is a government-sponsored authority that is empowered to facilitate and coordinate activities and encourage the actions of others to effectuate the Program. It is governed by the GDC Board.

The Commission will be the counterparty to the Project Contract and responsible for oversight of the Project and other elements of the Program.

The Commission is authorized by the GDC Act to:

- Receive Federal grants;
- Participate in Federal loan programs;
- Become a NEPA project sponsor and apply for, obtain and issue, as applicable, other permits required for the Program;
- Facilitate the Program and act as a coordinating agency for cooperation among the Project Partners:
- Procure, enter into, execute and deliver contracts and agreements:
- Own land and other assets required for the Program; and
- Issue or guarantee bonds, notes, or other evidence of indebtedness.

For additional information about the Commission, visit its website: www.gatewayprogram.org (the "Commission Website"). The Commission is responsible for the development, design, and construction of the Project.

1.3.2 Delivering the Project

The Commission and its Partners understand that expeditious decision-making and efficient contract administration and Project oversight will be critical to the on-time and on-budget delivery of the Project. The Commission's role on the Project will be to facilitate successful Project delivery. To this end, the Commission has executed a Project Development Agreement ("PDA") with the States of New York and New Jersey and Amtrak, which provides clear governance and decision-making in project delivery.

1.3.3 Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)

The Commission is committed to carrying out all of the DBE requirements of Title 49, Code of Federal Regulations Part 26, as amended from time to time. The Commission is committed to ensuring nondiscrimination in the award and administration of all its contracts. This project will be subject to DBE requirements in accordance with applicable regulatory requirements. DBE participation goals for the Project will be included in the RFP, and compliance with the Commission's requirements with respect to participation by DBEs and small businesses will be a critical obligation of the Design-Builder under the Project Contract. For the purposes of this RFQ, a record/examples of successful compliance on past projects with subcontractor participation goals and requirements will be considered.

1.4 Definitions; Interpretation

1.4.1 Definitions

Definitions and references for the capitalized terms, abbreviations, and acronyms used in this RFQ are provided in <u>Appendix 1 (Definitions)</u>.

1.4.2 Interpretation

In this RFQ, words in the singular include the plural and vice versa, and words in one gender include all genders. The words "include", "includes" or "including" means "include without limitation", "includes without limitation" or "including without limitation", respectively and shall not be deemed to be an exhaustive list. Unless otherwise stated, all references to dollar amounts in this RFQ are to the lawful currency of the United States of America. Unless otherwise stated, cross-references to "Section(s)" refer to the numbered sections of the body of this RFQ and cross references to "Appendix(ices)" and "Form(s)" refer to the Appendices and Forms attached hereto. In this RFQ, the word "discretion" with respect to any Person means the sole and absolute discretion of such Person.

1.4.3 Times

All times in this RFQ are for local Eastern Time (ET) in New York, New York.

2. Project Description

2.1 Project Goals

The Commission intends to enter into a Project Contract with a Design-Builder that is aligned in achieving the Project goals listed below (collectively, the "**Project Goals**"). This <u>Section 2.1</u> is not intended to include an exhaustive list of the Commission's or the Project Partners' goals for the Project or the Program.

- (a) <u>Innovation</u> Promote and implement innovation to improve performance for the Project, including enhanced quality and long-term structural performance, and reduced cost and schedule.
- (b) <u>Safety</u> Maintain a safe environment at all times through implementation of a robust safety program.
- (c) <u>Schedule</u> Expedite the delivery of the Project and complete design and construction for the Project by January 20, 2027, with interim completion of the first in-season water work to be completed as outlined in <u>Section 1.2</u> of <u>Appendix 3 (Project Description)</u>.
- (d) <u>Environment</u> Avoid or minimize construction-related impacts to the environment, utilities, property, and community, in accordance with the RFP.
- (e) <u>Sustainability</u> Optimize Project approach and material usage to achieve a balance of environment, economy, and equity.
- (f) Quality Provide design and construction that meets a design life of 100 years and optimizes lifecycle maintenance for the Project.
- (g) <u>Stakeholder Coordination and Communications</u> Facilitate effective coordination and interface among Design-Builder's Project team, the Commission, and all other Project Stakeholders.
- (h) <u>Diversity and Inclusion</u> Facilitate participation by DBEs and effective management of staff and labor.
- (i) <u>Risk Mitigation</u> Mitigate risks to the Project during design and construction through implementation of a risk management plan.
- (j) <u>Best Value</u> Select a Design-Builder who will deliver the Project for the best value, or greatest overall benefit to the Commission, determined based on a balance of its proposed technical solutions, schedule, price and other evaluation criteria as set forth in the RFP.

2.2 Project Description

Major Project components are comprised of:

Ground stabilization in the Hudson River to strengthen soils of the riverbed to facilitate future Hudson River Tunnel design and construction requirements. The Project scope includes marine works and ground improvement.

See <u>Appendix 3 (Project Description)</u> for more detailed information regarding the Project, the contemplated Design-Builder's scope and responsibilities, future contract packages contemplated to be procured by the Commission to complete the Hudson Tunnel Project, and status of various Project elements.

PEDERAL NAVIGATION
CHANNEL SET
AUTHORIZED CHANNEL
DEPTH

REACH C
FEDERAL NAVIGATION
CHANNEL
40FT AUTHORIZED
CHANNEL DEPTH

1,200 ft

12TH AVENUE
PAN PLANT

Figure 2: Hudson River Ground Stabilization

2.3 Federal Funding

The Project Contract may be funded, in whole or in part, with Federal funds and financial assistance, which may include the Federal Transit Administration ("FTA"), Federal Railroad Administration ("FRA"), and/or Amtrak funds and programs. To ensure that the Project remains eligible for Federal funds and programs, the RFP and Project Contract will conform to requirements of applicable Federal laws and regulations, funding agreements, and policies. Under the terms of the Project Contract, the Design-Builder will be required to comply with all applicable laws and Federal requirements. More information will be provided in the RFP. The Commission reserves the right to modify the procurement process and documents at any time to address any concerns, conditions, or requirements of Federal agencies, including FTA, FRA, and Amtrak.

2.4 NEPA Process Status

Consistent with the National Environmental Policy Act ("NEPA"), FRA published a Notice of Intent to prepare an Environmental Impact Statement ("EIS") in May 2016. FRA was the Lead Federal Agency and PANYNJ was the project sponsor for the purposes of the Final Environmental Impact Statement ("FEIS"). FTA and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers were cooperating agencies involved in the environmental review. A Draft EIS, prepared by FRA and NJ TRANSIT, which covered the construction of the Hudson Tunnel and the rehabilitation of the existing North River Tunnel, was published for review and comment in July 2017. On May 28, 2021, FRA published the FEIS. At that time FRA and FTA jointly issued a positive Record of Decision ("ROD") to complete the NEPA process. A ROD is also required to be issued from FTA to satisfy FTA Capital Investment Grant ("CIG") Program requirements. On October 21, 2022, the GDC formally notified FTA and FRA that it assumed the roles of HTP CIG Grant Applicant and NEPA project sponsor.

2.5 Reference Information Documents; Virtual Data Room

Results of certain technical studies, preliminary designs, and investigations undertaken with respect to the Project (each, a "Reference Information Document" or "RID") are available for informational purposes. Unless explicitly stated otherwise in a Contract Document, information or reports comprising the RIDs may not be relied upon by any Respondent or Proposer, as applicable, and will not form a part of the RFP, any Contract Document, or any agreement between the Commission and the Design-Builder. Neither the Commission nor any of the Project Partners makes any representation, warranty or guarantee as to, and shall not be responsible for, the accuracy, completeness, or pertinence of the RIDs. Neither the Commission nor any Project Partner shall be responsible for any conclusions drawn by any Person from any RID.

The Commission previously made limited RIDs available to qualified organizations through the Hudson Tunnel Pre-Procurement Virtual Data Room. This Virtual Data Room has been replaced by the Project's Virtual Data Room ("**VDR**"), where additional RIDs will be made available to Respondents who provide the VDR registration information required by the Procurement Portal.

The VDR provides Respondents an opportunity to review existing geotechnical data and other relevant information about the Project. Providing Respondents with this information is intended to allow all parties, among other things, to better understand the scope, scale, and complexities of the Project.

3. Procurement Overview

3.1 Procurement Process

The Commission intends to procure the Design-Builder for the Project using the following twophase process:

(a) Phase 1 - RFQ: The issuance of this RFQ commences the qualification phase and is intended to solicit submissions of SOQs from Respondents. As described in Section 9.1, the Commission will evaluate and score SOQs to identify and shortlist the Respondents that are financially capable and the most technically qualified to deliver the Project. Only the Shortlisted Respondents will be eligible to submit a Proposal in response to the RFP. The Commission anticipates shortlisting up to five of the most highly qualified Respondents that are deemed within the competitive range to participate in the RFP phase. The Commission shall establish the criteria for the competitive range prior to issuance of this RFQ.

At the discretion of the Commission, upon request by a prospective Respondent to procurement@gatewayprogram.org, one or more commercially confidential collaborative dialogue meetings may be held. The purpose of these meetings is to offer Respondents a platform where they can openly discuss concerns related to confidential or proprietary matters.

Each Respondent will be notified officially in writing via email whether it has been selected for the shortlist.

(b) Phase 2 - RFP: The issuance of the RFP to the Shortlisted Respondents (referred to as "Proposers" during the RFP Phase) commences the competitive proposal phase and is intended to solicit Proposals for the Project and result in the identification of the successful Proposer that will become the Design-Builder. The RFP Phase ends upon the execution of the Project Contract by the Commission and the Design-Builder.

The RFP will specify the requirements for submission of a Technical Proposal and a Financial Proposal from each Proposer. One or more commercially confidential collaborative dialogue meetings may be held with Proposers to discuss commercial, legal, and technical issues. The RFP will provide further information about the objectives and requirements for these meetings.

Each Proposal will be evaluated to determine which Proposal is most advantageous to the Commission by evaluating and comparing factors in addition to price ("**Best Value**"). The RFP will provide further information about the factors to be compared.

3.2 Procurement Schedule

The activities and deadlines involved in the Project procurement will occur on the dates and times listed in <u>Appendix 2 (Procurement Schedule)</u> (the "**Procurement Schedule**"). All dates and times listed in the Procurement Schedule are subject to change at the Commission's discretion. Any change to the Procurement Schedule will be issued through an Addendum.

3.3 RFQ Phase

3.3.1 RFQ Addenda

The Commission reserves the right, in its discretion, to revise, modify, supplement, or otherwise amend this RFQ ("Addendum"). Any such amendment will be implemented through issuance of an Addendum to this RFQ).

Each Respondent shall acknowledge in its SOQ Submittal Letter (Form A-3) receipt of all Addenda. In case any Respondent fails to conform to these instructions, the Respondent's SOQ will nevertheless be construed as though this communication had been so acknowledged.

3.3.2 Questions about the RFQ

Respondents may submit questions and requests for clarifications regarding this RFQ in accordance with this <u>Section 3.3.2</u>. Responses provided by the Commission will be issued as an Addendum.

All questions and requests for clarification must be submitted by an authorized representative of the Respondent on behalf of its Respondent team by the applicable deadline in the Procurement Schedule. Respondents' questions and requests for clarifications must be submitted in the form of, and include all information required by, the RFQ Question Form (Form QF) and submitted to procurement@gatewayprogram.org as a Microsoft Word document. The Commission will not consider or respond to any questions or requests regarding this RFQ if submitted in any other manner. For avoidance of doubt, no hard copy, telephone, or oral questions or requests will be considered.

The Commission will post any responses to questions or requests for clarification regarding this RFQ on the Procurement Portal, as further described in <u>Section 4.1</u>, below, prior to the deadline set forth in the Procurement Schedule. The Commission may rephrase, consolidate, or otherwise modify questions and requests, in its discretion, and may provide clarifications or amendments independent of Respondents' questions. Respondents must prepare questions and requests for clarifications on the RFQ Question Form (Form QF) in a manner that does not reveal their identities or the identity of any team member and that excludes any Confidential Respondent Information as described in Section 4.5.

Respondents may submit questions marked "CONFIDENTIAL" using RFQ Question Form (Form QF) separate from the RFQ Question Form (Form QF) used for other questions and in accordance with the submission requirements outlined in Section 4.5, including the separate signed statement from the Respondent or its relevant team member explaining its assessment. Before providing a response, the Commission will determine whether or not the question contains proprietary information. Should the Commission determine that the question does not contain proprietary information, the Respondent who submitted the question will be notified that the question is not considered "Confidential". The Respondent will then have the opportunity to withdraw the question or request that the Commission provide a response to the question in which case the question and response will be provided to all Respondents. If the Commission determines that the question does contain proprietary information, then the Commission will provide a response only to the Respondent who submitted the question. The Commission may choose to provide this response verbally to that Respondent.

3.4 Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms

Following the RFQ Phase, the Commission contemplates issuing one draft version of the RFP to Proposers for review and comment on a confidential basis prior to issuing the final RFP. The RFP will be accompanied by a form of the Project Contract and the Technical Specifications. The anticipated schedule for the issuance of the draft and final RFP and Proposal deadlines is set forth in the Procurement Schedule. The Commission reserves the right to issue a final RFP without sharing a draft RFP with the Shortlisted Respondents in advance.

The RFP will be the only document that Proposers may rely on with respect to the RFP Phase, preparation of Proposals, and the Commission's rights and obligations related to the RFP Phase.

However, the Commission wishes to provide Respondents an early opportunity to consider the information about the RFP and the Project Contract set forth in <u>Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms)</u>. All information in <u>Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms)</u> is preliminary and reflects terms anticipated only at this time; all terms remain subject to revision during the RFP Phase.

4. Communications Protocols

4.1 Procurement Portal and Communications with the Commission; RFQ Information

4.1.1 Procurement Portal and Communications with the Commission

The Commission is establishing a web-based SharePoint portal to be used by Respondents, Proposers, and the Commission for communications during the Project procurement process (the "**Procurement Portal**"). In order to provide electronic access to the Procurement Portal, interested Respondents must indicate a non-binding Expression of Interest in responding to this RFQ.

The Commission will accept, through an email address established at procurement@gatewayprogram.org, Expressions of Interest in responding to this RFQ. Those potential Respondents with interest in participating in the RFQ process should indicate interest in this RFQ by emailing that email address with the following information: the Respondent's legal name, corporate structure, address, telephone number and primary contact name, title, telephone number and email address.

An Expression of Interest should be emailed to procurement@gatewayprogram.org by June 7, 2023 at 2:00pm in order to guarantee timely access to materials and to provide sufficient administrative opportunity to grant Procurement Portal access. Expressions of Interest after June 7, 2023, at 2:00pm will be accepted, but the Commission is not responsible for any delays after this time associated with Procurement Portal access.

Unless otherwise expressly stated herein, whenever this RFQ requires or provides for any issuance of documents, notice, approval, consent, acceptance, determination, decision, certificate, order, waiver, explanation, policy, information or the like, whether by a Respondent or the Commission, the same and any request therefor must be in writing (unless otherwise waived in writing by the Commission Representative) and transmitted through the Procurement Portal or through email at procurement@gatewayprogram.org.

Any information or formal notice regarding the Project to Respondents will be issued by the Commission on Commission or Project letterhead. Any Commission correspondence will be in writing and signed by a Commission Representative.

4.1.2 Respondents' Responsibility Regarding RFQ and Procurement Information

This RFQ, any Addenda hereto, RIDs, any responses from the Commission to questions and requests for clarification regarding this RFQ, and any notices or other written communications issued by the Commission to all Respondents shall be available solely at the Procurement Portal.

Each Respondent is solely responsible for ensuring that it has all the information issued by the Commission on the Procurement Portal and all other information it may need to prepare and submit an SOQ in compliance with this RFQ.

4.2 Commission Representatives

The Commission will utilize email as the principal means of communication for the procurement of the Project. Authorized personnel at the Commission (each, a "Commission Representative") will communicate through the following email address: procurement@gatewayprogram.org. All communications from Respondents or other persons to the Commission regarding this RFQ, including any questions or requests for clarification, must be submitted in writing to the Commission Representatives through the email address established.

4.3 Other Rules for Communications During the Project Procurement

To promote a fair and unbiased procurement process for the Project, the rules set forth below in this <u>Section 4.3</u> for communications shall apply to the entire procurement, commencing with the issuance of this RFQ and continuing until the earliest of (i) execution of the Project Contract, (ii) rejection of all Proposals by the Commission, or (iii) cancellation of the procurement. "Communication" including but not limited to face-to-face, telephone, facsimile, e-mail, text or written or oral communication, directly or indirectly by an employee, consultant, agent, representative, promoter, or advocate of any Person.

Any communications determined to be prohibited or improper, at the discretion of the Commission, may result in disqualification of a Respondent or Proposer, as applicable, from the entire procurement process for the Project.

- (a) Respondents shall correspond with the Commission regarding the RFQ only through the **Commission Representative** specified in <u>Section 4.2</u> of this RFQ.
- (b) The Commission will direct any Respondent-specific communications to the Respondent Representative identified by such Respondent in its Respondent Team Summary (Form A-1).
- (c) All communications with the Commission regarding this RFQ or the procurement process for the Project must be in the English language.
- (d) All communications from Respondents to the Commission Representatives must clearly reference "HRGS RFQ No. GDC23-003" in the subject line or on the first page, as applicable.
- (e) No Respondent or representative thereof may communicate regarding the RFQ, RFP or the procurement described herein with any Commission or Project Partner employees, directors, officers, agents, representatives, contractors or consultants that are involved with the Project or the Program (including those listed on Appendix 11 (Conflicted Persons)), except for communications with consultants who have completed their services for the Program and have been released by the applicable agency(-ies) or communications expressly permitted by the RFQ or RFP, or except as approved in writing in advance by a Commission Representative. The foregoing restriction shall not preclude or restrict communications regarding matters unrelated to the RFQ, RFP or the procurement, or limit participation in public meetings or any public or Respondent workshop related to this RFQ or the RFP.
- (f) After submission of Registration Submittals or SOQs, as applicable, no Respondent or Shortlisted Respondent, as applicable, nor any of its team members may communicate with another Respondent or its team members with regard to this RFQ or either team's SOQ or potential Proposal; provided, however, that subcontractors that are shared between two or more Respondents may communicate with their respective team members if those Respondents establish commercially reasonable protocols to ensure that the subcontractor will not act as a conduit of information between the Respondents. Notwithstanding the above, contact among Respondents is permitted during informational meetings sponsored by the Commission.
- (g) The Commission will not be responsible for, and Respondents may not rely on, any oral exchange or any other information or exchange that occurs outside the official processes specified herein.
- (h) Neither a Respondent nor its agents, including any lobbyists, may contact any Project Stakeholders regarding the Project or the Program, including any of their respective

employees, representatives, agents, elected or appointed officials, consultants, or advisors, except as specifically approved in advance by the Commission in writing. All requests for such considerations of establishing contact with the aforementioned persons must first be submitted in writing to the Commission. Failure to comply with this restriction at any time during the procurement process will result in disqualification of the Respondent or Proposer, as applicable.

4.4 Public Records Access and Access to Personal Information Policy

The Commission has adopted a Public Records Access and Access to Personal Information Policy, located on the Commission's website at: www.gatewayprogram.org (the "**Public Records Access Policy**").

4.5 Confidential Respondent Information

If a Respondent submits any information that it deems to be (a) trade secrets or proprietary commercial or financial information, privileged or confidential, public disclosure of which would cause competitive harm, or (b) information otherwise protected from disclosure under the Public Records Access Policy or applicable law or regulation (any information described in the foregoing clauses (a) and (b), "Confidential Respondent Information"), whether in its SOQ, questions, request for clarification or in any other communications to the Commission, the Respondent shall conspicuously mark such information "CONFIDENTIAL" on each affected page. Blanket designations that do not specifically identify the confidential information shall not be acceptable to the Commission and may be cause for the Commission to treat the entire document as public information.

In addition, any information deemed to be Confidential Respondent Information shall be accompanied by a separate signed statement from the Respondent or its relevant team member explaining its assessment. Such explanatory statements are intended to provide input to the Commission as to the confidential nature of a Respondent's information and will be afforded appropriate consideration in the event the Commission receives a request for disclosure of such information. In no event, however, shall any such explanatory statement or other designation of Confidential Respondent Information by Respondent be binding on the Commission, be determinative of any issue relating to confidentiality, or override or modify the provisions of the Public Records Access Policy or any applicable law or regulation or the Commission's responsibilities thereunder.

If the Commission receives a request for public disclosure of information marked by a Respondent as "CONFIDENTIAL", the Commission will use reasonable efforts to notify the Respondent of the request and to give such Respondent a reasonable opportunity to assert, in writing and at its sole expense, its claim for protection of the information from disclosure under applicable law. In the event of any proceeding or litigation concerning the disclosure of any Respondent information, the Respondent shall be responsible for prosecuting or defending any action concerning the materials at its sole expense and risk; provided, however, that the Commission reserves the right, in its discretion, to intervene or participate in the litigation in such manner as it deems necessary or desirable. All reasonable costs and fees (including attorneys' fees and costs) incurred by the Commission in connection with any litigation, proceeding, or request for disclosure shall be reimbursed and paid by the Respondent whose information is the subject thereof.

In no event will the Commission or any of its employees, commissioners, officers, agents, representatives, or consultants be liable to a Respondent, Respondent team member or any other Person as a result of the disclosure of all or any portion of information submitted in response to this RFQ, including materials marked "CONFIDENTIAL," whether the disclosure is deemed required by the Public Records Access Policy or applicable law or regulation, or occurs through

inadvertence, mistake employees, officers, ag	or negligence (jents, representa	on the part of th	e Commission ts.	or its	Commissioner,

5. Respondent Team Requirements

5.1 Respondent Organization

The Commission expects that each Respondent will be comprised of a team of entities. Each Respondent must identify, at a minimum, the following team members in its SOQ:

- Contractor and any Guarantors of the Contractor entities;
- Designer(s);
- Each Principal Participant or Specialty Subcontractor;
- Each other subcontractor identified as of the SOQ deadline; and
- Individuals committed to serve as the Key Personnel.

The RFP will allow Proposers to propose a special-purpose entity or an unincorporated joint-venture to be the Design-Builder, subject to approval by the Commission. Special-purpose entities and joint ventures will be subject to legal and financial due diligence, including the Commission's review of proposed forms of company operating agreements, joint venture agreements, and similar corporate documents. If the Design-Builder will be an unincorporated joint venture, each joint venture member will be required to execute the Project Contract and accept joint and several liability for the Design-Builder's obligations thereunder.

If the entity proposed to be the Design-Builder is not formed as contemplated by the successful Proposer's Proposal or fails to comply with the RFP requirements relating to the Design-Builder entity status at the time of execution of the Project Contract, then the entity or entities that signed the successful Proposer's Proposal must enter into the Project Contract or provide a substitute Design-Builder entity acceptable to the Commission.

5.2 Non-exclusivity of Certain Respondent Team Members

The Commission recognizes that the market for companies able to perform the certain specialty services that may be required for the delivery of the Project may be relatively small (each, a "**Specialty Service**"). As such, Specialty Services, if any, will be disclosed in the RFP.

As a result, to ensure a fair procurement process, Respondents (including the Contractor and Designer entities) may not require any exclusive teaming arrangements from any entity whose role on the Respondent team will be to provide a Specialty Service (a "Specialty Subcontractor"). However, it is within a Specialty Subcontractor's discretion to elect to participate on one or more Respondent teams.

5.3 Participation on More than One Respondent Team

To promote a fair and competitive procurement process for the Project, none of the Principal Participants, their respective Affiliates or any Key Personnel on a Respondent team may participate in any capacity on another Respondent team during this procurement. If any Principal Participant, Affiliate or Key Personnel fails to comply with this prohibition, the Commission (in its discretion) may disqualify from further participation in this procurement such Principal Participant, Affiliate, Key Personnel, or any of the Respondent teams on which it is participating.

If a Respondent is not shortlisted during this RFQ Phase, the members of each non-shortlisted Respondent are thereafter free to participate on Shortlisted Respondent teams, subject to the requirements of Sections 5.4 and 5.5.

5.4 Organizational Conflicts of Interest

If a Respondent (including Principal Participants) or any of its team member entities, including any employee, agent or consultant of the Respondent or member entity, has a potential conflict of interest or circumstances that may give the appearance of a potential conflict of interest, the Respondent shall submit as promptly as possible a statement indicating the nature of the conflict. The Commission reserves the right to disqualify a Respondent in its entirety or any member of the Respondent team if, in the Commission's discretion, any interest disclosed from any source could create a conflict of interest or give the appearance of a conflict of interest. The Commission's determination regarding any questions of conflict of interest shall be final. The following Persons are considered to have an actual or potential conflict of interest and, except otherwise determined in writing by the Commission in accordance with the Commission's Code of Conduct, will be precluded from participating on a Respondent team or acting as a consultant to a Respondent:

- (a) Any individual who is or was an employee of the Commission or a Project Partner and was involved in the development of this RFQ or any other documents relating to the Program procurement or who is otherwise barred from participation in this procurement by the *Commission's Conflict of Interest Policy and Code of Ethics for Commissioners and Officers* or the Code of Conduct:
- (b) Any consultant firm that has been contracted by the Commission or any Project Partner to provide professional services in connection with the Project or the Program, including each of the Persons listed in Appendix 11 (Conflicted Persons);
- (c) Any Affiliate of each of the foregoing Persons;
- (d) Any consultant firm that is selected and retained in connection with Amtrak Solicitation No. RFQ X048-23093 Hudson Tunnel Project Delivery Partner.

The Commission does not currently anticipate an actual or potential conflict of interest to arise from a consultant's participation in the Tonnelle Avenue Overhead Bridge and Utility Relocations procurement (Contract GDC23-002) or the Performance of Expert Professional Construction Management and Related Technical Services for the Tonnelle Avenue Overhead Bridge and Utility Relocation Project procurement (Contract GDC23-001).

Except as specified above, participation in any other Program-related activities, even if not related to this Project, should be considered a potential conflict of interest, for which the party should submit information to the Commission for a determination as to whether there is an actual conflict and, if so, whether it can be adequately mitigated.

5.5 Changes in Respondent Organization

The Commission expects Respondent teams to remain intact, as described in their SOQs, during the entire procurement process. However, the Commission wants to ensure that Respondents and Proposers can develop and attract the broad expertise necessary to participate in this procurement and optimally design and construct the Project in an innovative, effective, and efficient manner. Accordingly, the Commission will permit Respondents and Proposers to add, delete or substitute team members and reorganize the Respondent and Proposer team, as applicable, during the procurement process until a specified date prior to submittal of the Proposals, except in the event that the change results in actual or potential organizational conflicts of interest or renders the Respondent's or Proposer's team, as applicable, less qualified to deliver the Project as determined by the Commission in its discretion.

The addition of new entities or other changes to the composition of a Respondent, between the date of submission of its Registration Submittals and submission of its SOQ, shall not be deemed to be a change to the Respondent.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, following submittal of the SOQs, Respondents may not undertake any of the following actions without the Commission's prior written approval (which will be subject to the Commission's discretion):

- (a) Deletion, substitution or addition of a Principal Participant, a Guarantor, or any other entity that has committed or will commit to bear financial responsibility or liability for the performance of the Respondent, if selected to be the Design-Builder;
- (b) Other changes, direct or indirect, in the equity ownership of a Principal Participant (excluding changes resulting from public trading of stock);
- (c) Deletion, substitution, or other change in composition of an entity identified as a member of the Respondent in the Respondent's SOQ or a change in the role or scope of work of an identified Respondent team member, in each case, following submission of the SOQ; and
- (d) Deletion or substitution of Key Personnel identified in a Respondent's SOQ, or a change in the role or position of such individual.

5.6 Code of Conduct

The Commission has adopted a Code of Conduct (the "Code"). The Code is hereby made a part of this Contract. The Code can be found on the Commission's website through the following link: http://www.gatewayprogram.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/11-16-21-Adopted-Code-of-Conduct.pdf.

5.7 Ethics and Non-Collusion

5.7.1 Procurements Involving Former Commission Officers and Employees.

Former Commission officers and employees shall comply with, and this procurement must comply with, applicable laws and rules, regulations, and policies adopted by the Board with respect to involvement of former Commission officers and employees in contracts procured by the Commission, including the Project Contract being procured as described in this RFQ. Policies adopted by the Board to date include the *Commission's Conflict of Interest Policy and Code of Ethics for Commissioners and Officers* or the Code of Conduct.

5.7.2 Statement of Non-Collusion in Proposals

Respondents are advised that Proposals submitted in response to the RFP will be required to comply with the following requirements of the Commission's enabling legislation:

(a) Each solicitation for a Procurement Contract issued by the Commission shall require that all Proposals contain the following statement subscribed by the Proposer and affirmed by such Proposer as true under the penalties of perjury (provided that terminology may be adjusted as appropriate for RFPs):

By submission of this Proposal, each Proposer and each person signing on behalf of any Proposer certifies, and in the case of a joint Proposer each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, under penalty of perjury, that to the best of his knowledge and belief:

- (i) The prices in this Proposal have been arrived at independently without collusion, consultation, communication, or agreement, for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other Proposer or with any competitor;
- (ii) Unless otherwise required by law, the prices which have been quoted in this Proposal have not been knowingly disclosed by the Proposer and will not knowingly be disclosed by the Proposer prior to opening, directly or indirectly, to any other Proposer or to any competitor; and
- (iii) No attempt has been made or will be made by the Proposer to induce any other person, partnership, or corporation to submit or not to submit a Proposal for the purpose of restricting competition.
- (b) A Proposal shall not be considered for award, nor shall any award be made where the provisions of <u>Subsection 5.7.2(a)</u>, above, have not been complied with; provided, however, that if in any case the Proposer cannot make the foregoing certification, the Proposer shall so state and shall furnish with the Proposal a signed statement which sets forth in detail the reasons therefor. Where the provisions of Subsection A have not been complied with, the Proposal shall not be considered for award, nor shall any award be made unless the Commission or official thereof determines that such disclosure was not made for the purpose of restricting competition. The fact that a Proposer (a) has published price lists, rates, or tariffs covering items being procured, (b) has informed prospective customers of proposed or pending publication of new or revised price lists for such items, or (c) has sold the same items to other customers at the same prices being proposed, does not constitute, without more, a disclosure.
- (c) Any Proposal submitted to the Commission by a corporate Proposer for work or services performed or to be performed or goods sold or to be sold, where competitive bidding is utilized, and where such Proposal contains the certification referred to in Subsection A hereof shall be deemed to have been authorized by the board of directors of the Proposer, and such authorization shall be deemed to include the signing and submission of the Proposal and the inclusion therein of the certificate as to non-collusion as the act and deed of the corporation.

6. Commission's Rights and Disclaimers

6.1 Commission's Reserved Rights

The Commission reserves the right, in its discretion, and without incurring any obligations or liabilities, to modify, cancel, or withdraw this RFQ, in whole or in part, or any element of the procurement process contemplated hereby, in the best interest of the Project, the Commission, or a Project Partner, including to comply with applicable law and to address any concerns, conditions, or requirements of a Project Partner, the FTA, the FRA, or any other federal agency or Project Stakeholder. Further, the Commission reserves the right, in its discretion and without incurring any obligations or liabilities, to do any of the following, at any time, during the RFQ Phase:

- (a) develop the Project in any manner that it, in its discretion, deems necessary;
- (b) issue Addenda and other supplements and modifications to this RFQ at any time, including to modify the scope of work being procured;
- (c) modify any dates and times set or projected in this RFQ, including the Procurement Schedule;
- (d) conduct bilateral or other types of meetings with Respondents to provide them with a better understanding of the Program, the Project, the procurement process or any of the other information in this RFQ; provided, that, the Commission shall provide all Respondents an equal opportunity to participate in such meetings, and all meetings will be subject to uniform protocols to be issued in advance of the meetings that will promote a fair procurement process;
- (e) reject any and all SOQs or other submittals, or not shortlist any Respondent;
- (f) terminate evaluations of SOQs:
- (g) disqualify a Respondent if (i) a conflict of interest arises, that cannot be resolved to the satisfaction of the Commission or (ii) its conduct and/or SOQ fails to conform to the requirements of this RFQ;
- (h) require clarification or confirmation of any information furnished by a Respondent, including in its SOQ;
- (i) take any of the following actions: (i) waive minor informalities, irregularities, omissions, nonconformities, deficiencies, discrepancies, and apparent clerical mistakes in SOQs, (ii) accept and review a non-conforming SOQ or seek clarifications or modifications to an SOQ, or (iii) permit corrections, addenda, supplements and other modifications to an SOQ, in each case, until such time as the Commission declares in writing that a particular stage or phase of its review of the responses to this RFQ has been completed and closed;
- (j) seek or obtain data from any source that has the potential to improve the Commission's understanding and evaluation of the SOQ;
- (k) appoint evaluation committees to review SOQs, make recommendations and seek the assistance of outside technical experts and consultants to support the Commission's evaluation of SOQs:

- (I) take any of the following into consideration during evaluation of SOQs:
 - (i) prior knowledge and previous experience with the Respondent or any of its team members:
 - (ii) information (including opinions, representations and advice) about the past and current performance of the Respondent or any of its team members under any contract, transaction, arrangement or other experience between such Person and Commission, any Project Partner or other governmental entity; and
 - (iii) information about the Respondent or any of its team members that is in the public domain or that is obtained by the Commission through investigations or other means;
- (m) publish the names of the Respondent and any of its team members and advisors; and
- (n) exercise any other right reserved or afforded to the Commission under this RFQ and applicable law.

6.2 Commission's Disclaimers

- (a) Issuance of this RFQ is not an offer to enter into a contract of any kind. This RFQ does not commit the Commission to enter into the Project Contract or any other agreement with any Person. The Commission assumes no obligations, responsibilities, or liabilities, fiscal or otherwise, to reimburse all or part of the costs incurred or alleged to have been incurred by Respondents considering a response to and/or responding to this RFQ or make any payments in respect thereof. All such costs shall be borne solely by each Respondent.
- (b) In no event shall the Commission be bound by, or liable for, any obligations with respect to the Project until such time (if at all) the Project Contract, in form and substance satisfactory to the Commission, has been authorized and executed by the Commission, and only to the extent set forth therein and the other Contract Documents, if any.
- (c) In addition, neither the Commission nor any Project Partner, nor any of their respective commissioners, directors, officers, employees, agents, or consultants, shall be charged personally with any liability by any Respondent or other Person, or held liable to any Respondent or other Person, under any term or provision of this RFQ or any statements made herein, or because of the submission or attempted submission of an SOQ or other response hereto. By submitting an SOQ, each Respondent expressly waives any right it may have to bring a claim against the Commission, any Project Partner, or any of their respective commissioners, directors, officers, employees, agents, or consultants thereof for any such liability, except for claims permitted pursuant to the protest process set forth in Section 7.

In submitting an SOQ in response to this RFQ, each Respondent is acknowledging the disclaimers above in this Section 6.2.

7. Protests

This <u>Section 7</u> sets forth the exclusive protest remedies available to Respondents and other interested parties with respect to this RFQ, and no protest with respect to this RFQ may be filed except pursuant to this <u>Section 7</u>. Any Respondent or other interested party may protest (x) this RFQ or a requirement hereof, on the basis that it is wholly ambiguous, contrary to applicable legal requirements, or is outside the Commission's authority, (y) a determination as to whether an SOQ is responsive to the requirements of this RFQ, or (z) the selection of the Shortlisted Respondents under this RFQ. An "interested party" is an actual or prospective Respondent whose direct economic interest would be affected by shortlisting (on non-shortlisting) under this RFQ or subsequent award (or non-award) of the Project Contract.

Protests regarding this RFQ or a requirement hereof shall be submitted in writing to the Commission Representatives no later than 10 days prior to the due date for SOQs. Protests regarding a responsiveness decision or shortlisting decision shall be submitted to the Commission Representatives in writing no later than 10 days after the earlier of (i) as applicable, receipt of the notice of non-responsiveness, or the date notice of the Shortlisted Respondents has been posted on the Procurement Portal, or (ii) the date of actual knowledge by the protester that its SOQ has been determined non-responsive or it has otherwise not been selected as a Shortlisted Respondent.

All protests must be submitted in hardcopy to the Commission Representatives by certified mail, overnight courier, or hand delivery. The written protest must be received by the Commission Representatives not later than 5:00 p.m. on the 10th day as set forth above. In the event the 10th day falls on a day that is not a business day, the ten-day period expires at 5:00 p.m. on the next business day.

The protest should contain, at a minimum, the following information:

- (a) name and address of the protester, and a telephone number and an email address for the protester's representative;
- (b) the title and number of this RFQ;
- (c) a statement concerning the protester's interest in the RFQ and/or shortlisting;
- (d) a detailed statement of the basis for the protest, including any supportive documents and information; and
- (e) the relief requested and the reason therefor.

The protester shall have the burden of proving its protest through its written submissions.

The Commission shall, within three business days of receipt of the protest, appoint a "**Protest Officer**" with the requisite procurement knowledge to review the protest and supportive documents and issue a written decision within thirty days of the appointment, when feasible. The Protest Officer may take any action or make any request they deem necessary to investigate the protest, including extending the time to issue a decision to obtain all evidence and other pertinent information.

The protester will be provided a copy of the written decision. This decision will be final unless, within three business days of receipt of the written decision, the protester appeals the decision to the Commission's Senior Director of Procurement or their designee. The appeal shall be in writing, sent by certified mail, overnight courier, or hand-delivery, to the Senior Director of Procurement, sent to the care of the Commission Representatives at their address.

No evidence or information may be introduced or relied upon in the appeal that has not been presented to the Protest Officer. The Senior Director of Procurement will review the appeal and supporting documents and the decision of the Protest Officer and issue a written decision within thirty days after receipt of the appeal, where feasible. The Senior Director of Procurement may take any action or make any requests they deem necessary, including extending the time to issue a decision to render a decision on the appeal.

The decision of the Senior Director of Procurement or their designee shall be conclusive and final. Any appeal of a decision of the Senior Director of Procurement is subject to the applicable standards of judicial review or federal agency review, as applicable, and nothing in this RFQ constitutes an agreement by the Commission to modify the applicable standards for the benefit of the protester or otherwise.

Each Respondent, by submitting its SOQ, expressly recognizes and agrees to the limitation on its rights to protest provided in this <u>Section 7</u>, expressly waives all other rights and remedies that may be available to the Respondent under law, and agrees that the decision on the protest is final and conclusive. These protest provisions are included in this RFQ expressly in consideration for such waiver and agreement by the Respondents.

8. Submission Requirements for Registration Submittals and SOQs

8.1 Required Content and Organization for Registration Submittals

- (a) Not later than the deadline listed in the Procurement Schedule, Respondents must register with the Commission by submitting the Forms, financial statements, and other information required under <u>Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals)</u> (collectively, the "**Registration Submittals**"). The Registration Submittals must be organized as listed in <u>Appendix 5 (Registration Submittals Checklist)</u>.
- (b) The Registration Submittals must (i) comply with the formatting and other general requirements of <u>Section 8.3</u> and (ii) be delivered to the Commission in accordance with Section 8.4 by the applicable deadline.
- (c) If an entity deems any information in a Registration Submittal to be Confidential Respondent Information, it must provide (i) an index of each Registration Submittal that it deems to be Confidential Respondent Information and (ii) a statement signed by the relevant entity explaining its rationale for designating that Registration Submittal as Confidential Respondent Information.
- (d) Following a Respondent's submission of an SOQ, its Registration Submittals, as amended or revised by its SOQ, will be deemed to be incorporated by reference into its SOQ and form an integral part of its SOQ, which will be subject to evaluation by the Commission. The Registration Submittals submitted pursuant to Section 1 of Appendix 5 (Registration Submittals) will be deemed to be Administrative Submittals, and those submitted pursuant to Section 2 of Appendix 5 (Registration Submittals) will be deemed to be Financial Submittals, in each case, as updated, supplemented or superseded by the relevant information in the SOQ.

8.2 Required Content and Organization for SOQs

The Commission expects each Respondent's SOQ to provide enough information to allow the Commission to evaluate and score the SOQ based on the evaluation criteria set forth in Section 9.2. Any failure to provide all required information, including properly completed Forms, in accordance with the instructions herein may result in the Commission finding the relevant SOQ non-responsive or giving it a lower score. Forms provided herein may not be substantively altered by the Respondent.

Each SOQ must include the following information, organized as separate volumes, as described below:

- (a) <u>SOQ Volume 1 Administrative Submittals</u>: All legal, organizational, and administrative information required under <u>Appendix 8 (SOQ Volume 1 Administrative Submittals)</u> (collectively, the "**Administrative Submittals**") must be prepared in accordance with the instructions set forth therein and contained in SOQ Volume 1;
- (b) <u>SOQ Volume 2 Technical Submittals</u>: All technical, Key Personnel and prior experience information required under <u>Appendix 9</u> (<u>SOQ Volume 2 Technical Submittals</u>) (collectively, the "**Technical Submittals**") must be prepared in accordance with the instructions set forth therein and contained in SOQ Volume 2; *provided* that, (i) any Technical Submittals containing Confidential Respondent Information must be submitted in a separate volume in accordance with <u>Section 8.2(c)</u> and (ii) the Respondent must include a "placeholder" in SOQ Volume 2 where the Confidential Respondent Information would have been located if it had not been confidential:

- (c) <u>SOQ Volume 3 Confidential Technical Submittals</u>: If a Respondent deems any information in a Technical Submittal to be Confidential Respondent Information, it should be excluded from SOQ Volume 2 and submitted in SOQ Volume 3; *provided* that, SOQ Volume 3 must contain (i) an index of all Technical Submittals contained therein and (ii) a statement signed by the Respondent or relevant team member explaining its rationale for designating the Technical Submittals as Confidential Respondent Information;
- (d) SOQ Volume 4 Financial Submittals: All financial information required under Appendix 10 (SOQ Volume 4 Financial Submittals) (collectively, the "Financial Submittals") must be prepared in accordance with the instructions set forth therein and contained in SOQ Volume 4; provided that, (i) any Financial Submittals containing Confidential Respondent Information must be submitted in a separate volume in accordance with Section 8.2(e) and (ii) the Respondent must include a "placeholder" in SOQ Volume 4 where the Confidential Respondent Information would have been located if it had not been confidential; and
- (e) <u>SOQ Volume 5 Confidential Financial Submittals</u>: If a Respondent deems any information in a Financial Submittal to be Confidential Respondent Information, it should be excluded from SOQ Volume 4 and submitted in SOQ Volume 5; provided that, SOQ Volume 5 must contain (i) an index of all Financial Submittals contained therein and (ii) a statement signed by the Respondent or relevant team member explaining its rationale for designating the Financial Submittals as Confidential Respondent Information.

8.3 Formatting and Other General Requirements for Registration Submittals and SOQs

Respondents must also prepare and submit Registration Submittals and SOQs in accordance with the following instructions and requirements:

- (a) As part of the Commission's commitment to sustainability, the submission process is entirely digital.
- (b) Respondents must prepare SOQ submittals on 8-1/2" x 11" sized-equivalent white background, except for organizational charts, which Respondents may present on 11" x 17" sized-equivalent white background. Except for tables, organizational charts, and forms, which Respondents may prepare using a minimum of 10-point font size, Respondents must prepare the SOQ using a minimum of 11-point font size.
- (c) SOQs must be submitted using the designated Procurement Portal, following the instructions that the Respondent receives after submitting an Expression of Interest.
- (d) Page limits: Page limits for Registration Submittals and SOQ are set forth in <u>Appendix 5</u> (Registration Submittals Checklist) and <u>Appendix 7 (SOQ Checklist)</u>, respectively.
- (e) The Commission encourages use of cover pages, tables of contents, dividers, and tabs in the Registration Submittals and SOQ, and these will not be counted toward any page limits.
- (f) Language; currency: The Registration Submittals and SOQ shall be written entirely in the English language. If any original document required for a Registration Submittal or SOQ was prepared in another language, the Respondent shall provide an English translation, certified to be a true and accurate copy by public notary, that shall prevail over the original document in the event of any conflict with the original document.

Except as permitted by <u>Section 2(c)</u> of <u>Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals)</u>, or otherwise permitted by this RFQ, all references to currency or amounts of money in the Registration Submittals or SOQ shall be to the lawful currency of the United States of America.

- (g) <u>No marketing content</u>: Respondents may not include any corporate brochures, awards, or other marketing materials in the Registration Submittals or SOQ.
- (h) <u>Labeling</u>: All components of the Registration Submittals and SOQ shall be labeled, as applicable:

"Registration Submittals for EA-1 - RFQ No. GDC23-003" or

"Statement of Qualifications for EA-1 - RFQ No. GDC23-003".

The Respondent shall be entirely responsible for any consequences that result from the Respondent's failure to follow any of the Registration Submittal or SOQ instructions herein, including its SOQ being deemed non-responsive.

8.4 Registration Submittals and SOQ Delivery

Each Respondent is solely responsible for ensuring that its Registration Submittals and SOQ are submitted by the times and dates specified in the Procurement Schedule and at the location specified below. Submissions received after the time due on the relevant deadline may be rejected without consideration or evaluation. The Commission is not responsible for delays in Registration Submittals or SOQ electronic delivery for any reason whatsoever.

Registration Submittals must be electronically submitted to the Commission Representatives named in <u>Section 4.2</u>.

Hand deliveries and mailed deliveries (e.g., UPS, USPS) will not be accepted. The Commission may request an original, signed paper submission at any time following the SOQ Due Date.

If requested, such original, signed paper submission must be identical to the electronic submission. In the event of a discrepancy, the electronic submission shall control. If requested by the Commission, the paper submission must be identical to the electronic submission that was submitted by the SOQ Due Date. In the event of a discrepancy, the electronic submission shall take precedence.

8.5 Registration Submittals and SOQs Become Property of the Commission

Once submitted to the Commission, all documents comprising the Registration Submittals and SOQs will become property of the Commission and will not be returned to the Respondents. The Commission will not make any payments to Respondents in connection with this RFQ.

9. SOQ Evaluation

9.1 Evaluation Process Overview

The SOQ evaluation process will include the following:

- (a) <u>Responsiveness Review</u> The Commission will evaluate each SOQ for responsiveness based on pass/fail criteria, as described in Section 9.2.1;
- (b) <u>Technical Submittals Evaluation</u> The Commission will evaluate the Technical Submittals in each SOQ based (i) on pass/fail criteria, as described in <u>Section 9.2.3(a)</u> and (ii) on scored criteria and will be comparatively evaluated in respect of each scored criterion, as described in Section 9.2.3(b):
- (c) <u>Financial Submittals Evaluation</u> The Commission will evaluate the Financial Submittals in each SOQ based on pass/fail criteria, as described in <u>Section 9.2.4</u>; and
- (d) <u>SOQ Scoring and Shortlisting</u> The Commission will determine the total score for each SOQ by summing the points scored for each of the technical evaluation criteria. The Commission will select up to five Respondents in the predetermined competitive range that have achieved the highest total SOQ scores to be the Shortlisted Respondents, *provided* that, they have (i) passed all pass/fail evaluation criteria in, and been determined to be responsive to the requirements in this RFQ in accordance with, <u>Section 9.2.1</u>, (ii) passed all technical pass/fail evaluation criteria in <u>Section 9.2.3(a)</u>, and (iii) passed all financial pass/fail evaluation criteria in <u>Section 9.2.4</u>.

Any SOQ determined by the Commission to be non-responsive to this RFQ or that does not pass any pass/fail criteria herein may be excluded from further consideration and will not be eligible for shortlisting.

The Commission anticipates utilizing one or more committees to review and evaluate the SOQs in accordance with this <u>Section 9</u>. Advisors, including outside consultants, and other qualified individuals may assist the committees with their review of SOQs, but all evaluative determinations and scoring will be within the Commission's discretion.

The SOQ evaluation process is subject to modification by the Commission, in its discretion.

9.2 Evaluation Criteria

9.2.1 Responsiveness Review

The Commission will evaluate the responsiveness of each SOQ and Respondent based on the pass/fail evaluation criteria listed below. If a Respondent satisfies all the pass/fail evaluation criteria, the SOQ will be evaluated using the Evaluation Criteria detailed in Section 9.2. If a SOQ does not meet a pass/fail evaluation criterion, the SOQ may be rated as "unacceptable" and the review will discontinue. Certain deficiencies may be allowed in a SOQ relating to the pass/fail evaluation criteria in the Commission's sole discretion, and the Respondent may be allowed to submit corrected materials through clarifications; however, the Commission is under no obligation allow such clarifications.

- (a) The Respondent provided the Registration Submittals in accordance with Section 6.1.
- (b) The Respondent provided all documents, including all Forms, and information required pursuant to Appendix 8 (SOQ Volume 1 Administrative Submittals), Appendix 9 (SOQ Volume 2 Technical Submittals), and Appendix 10 (SOQ Volume 4 Financial

- <u>Submittals</u>), in each case, in accordance with the requirements therein and the requirements set forth in <u>Sections 8.2 and 8.3</u>.
- (c) With respect to any material information or submittal required in the Registration Submittals and SOQs, the Respondent's relevant submission:
 - (i) does not include conditional or qualified statements (such as "to our knowledge", "to the extent of available information", "such information is not readily available", and "such information is not maintained in the manner requested") that are not expressly permitted by this RFQ or included within the relevant form;
 - (ii) is complete and accurate and does not contain any material misrepresentation; and
 - (iii) is responsive to the relevant RFQ requirements.
- (d) Neither the Respondent nor any member of the Respondent team that submitted a Certification and Legal Qualifications (Form A-4) (i) has been disqualified, removed, debarred or suspended from performing or bidding on work for the State of New Jersey or the State of New York, or any local government within either state where such disqualification, removal, debarment or suspension has resulted in the Respondent or other entity being currently disqualified, removed, debarred or suspended from performing or bidding on the contracts of an agency of either state, or (ii) is currently disqualified, removed, debarred or suspended from performing, proposing or bidding on work for the U.S. federal government or for any other U.S. state.
- (e) The information disclosed in Certification and Legal Qualifications (<u>Form A-4</u>) does not materially adversely affect the Respondent's ability to carry out the Project responsibilities potentially allocated to it.
- (f) Vendor Responsibility: The Respondent has demonstrated that it has no integrity or performance issues that could adversely impact its ability to advance to the RFP phase and to deliver the Project under the Contract.

9.2.2 Technical Submittals - Scoring Overview

The following table provides (a) the scored criteria in relative order of importance that the Commission will use to evaluate the Technical Submittals in each SOQ, (b) the maximum number of points assigned to each scored criterion, and (c) the maximum number of points that an SOQ may score.

Each SOQ that has satisfied the pass/fail evaluation criteria listed in <u>Section 9.2.1</u> will be evaluated against the comparative evaluation criteria as described further in Section 9.2.3.

Scored Evaluation Criteria for Technical Submittals	Points	
Organization and Personnel	45	
2. Experience (Marine Operations and Ground Stabilization)	25	
3. Past Performance	15	
4. Technical Understanding	15	
MAXIMUM AVAILABLE POINTS FOR EACH SOQ = [100]		

Respondents should be aware that the Key Personnel positions identified in this RFQ shall be carried forward to the RFP. The scoring of those Key Personnel positions in the evaluation of the SOQ will likewise carry forward in the scoring of those Key Personnel positions in the Proposals submitted from the Shortlisted Respondents. The scoring of those Key Personnel will not be altered for those positions, even if the Shortlisted Respondent has proposed and received Commission approval for substitution of one or more Key Personnel that meet the required equal or better requirement for change in Key Personnel.

9.2.3 Technical Submittals - Evaluation Criteria

(a) Technical Submittals - Pass/Fail Criteria

The Commission will evaluate the technical qualifications of each Respondent to successfully deliver the Project, as evidenced by its Technical Submittals, based on the pass/fail evaluation criteria listed below.

- (i) Legal Standing
- (ii) Financial Strength
- (iii) Backlog and Capacity
- (iv) Vendor Responsibility
- (b) Technical Submittals Scored Criteria

The Commission will comparatively evaluate and score the technical qualifications of each Respondent submitting to successfully deliver the Project, as evidenced by its Technical Submittals, based on the evaluation criteria listed below. The evaluation criteria and the sub-criteria are listed below in order of priority to the Commission, commencing with the highest priority criteria and sub-criteria. The factors to be considered related to each subcriterion are not listed in any particular order.

Evaluation Criteria and Sub-criteria	Factors to be Considered		
(1) Organization and Personnel - The extent to which the Respondent demonstrates that its organizational structure and management approach will enable it to support the Commission to achieve relevant Project Goals, and that the individuals it proposes to work on the Project (collectively, the Key Personnel) have the appropriate experience and skills for successful delivery of the Project, as evidenced through the following sub-criteria and related factors to be considered (see <u>Appendix 9 (SOQ Volume 2 – Technical Submittals)</u> for more details):			
Respondent Organization	 Clearly defined roles and responsibilities, reporting lines and project controls that are in place for decision-making The approach and organizational structure to achieve design and construction quality; quality management and oversight roles are clearly separated from production roles The extent to which the members of the Respondent team have prior experience working together on projects of similar size and complexity as the Project, especially the Contractor, Designer and the firms that comprise them, as applicable 		

Evaluation Criteria and Sub-criteria	Factors to be Considered
Management Approach	 The proposed management approach ensures it is capable of functioning as a well-integrated design-build team that will effectively manage the key Project risks that the Commission expects the Design-Builder to bear under the Project Contract The approach to completing the Project on-time and onbudget The approach to coordination and communication with the Commission and to manage various Project risks, including collaborative approaches to manage the Commission's retained risks The approach to deliver the Project within their current management capabilities and backlog The approach and structure to ensure seamless transition from construction to turnover on a construction contract The approach to maximizing benefits and integrating innovation into the Project
Project Manager Experience	 Length and depth of experience in managing complex construction of public infrastructure projects that involve managing interfaces with project owner's or other stakeholders' related or adjacent projects, including design-build projects of similar scope and complexity Demonstration of managing on-time completion of large, complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects, in dense, urban environments and/or having environmental constraints Experience in design and construction for public owners under a design-build contract Experience in leading projects where sustainability in design and construction are a demonstrated consideration
Construction Manager Experience	 Length and depth of experience in managing construction of complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects of similar scope and complexity Experience in coordination with relevant regulatory agencies including projects in urban environments and/or with environmental constraints in which challenges were successfully overcome
Design Manager(s) Experience	 Length and depth of experience in managing the design of complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects of similar scope and complexity Experience in coordination with relevant regulatory agencies including projects with environmental constraints in which challenges were successfully overcome Experience in leading design effort where sustainability in design and construction are a demonstrated consideration

Evaluation Criteria and Sub-criteria	Factors to be Considered	
Ground Improvement Lead Experience	 Length and depth of experience in managing the design of complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects Experience in complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects with environmental and geotechnical constraints in which challenges were successfully overcome 	
Construction Quality Manager Experience	Length and depth of experience developing, implementing, and maintaining quality management systems for construction of complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects of similar complexity and scope	
Design Quality Manager Experience	 Length and depth of experience developing, implementing, and maintaining quality management systems for the design of complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects of similar complexity and scope 	
Safety Manager	Length and depth of experience developing, implementing, and maintaining construction safety and health management plans for complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects of similar complexity and scope	
Diversity & Inclusion Manager	Length and depth of experience developing, implementing, maintaining and reviewing processes and policies to determine if they support diversity and inclusion work, developing and implementing diversity and inclusion initiatives and strategies to achieve and maintain project DBE goals, in accordance with USDOT DBE requirements	
Environmental Coordinator Experience	Length and depth of experience developing, implementing, and maintaining environmental plans for complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects of similar complexity and scope	
(2) Experience (Marine Operations and Ground Stabilization) - The extent to which the Respondent demonstrates that its background and experience will enable it to support the Commission to achieve relevant Project Goals, as evidenced through the following subcriteria and related factors to be considered (see Appendix 9 (SOQ Volume 2 – Technical Submittals) for more details):		
Organizational Experience (Marine Operations and Ground Stabilization)	 Length and depth of organization's experience in delivering the design and execution of complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects Experience in complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects with environmental and geotechnical constraints in which challenges were successfully overcome 	

Evaluation Criteria and Sub-criteria	Factors to be Considered	
	Demonstrated experience where sustainability is considered during the process of planning, design and project execution.	
Contractor Experience	 Experience delivering complex construction projects that involve managing interfaces with project owner's or other stakeholders' related or adjacent projects Demonstration of completion of large, complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects, in dense, urban environments and/or having environmental constraints on-time and within initial budgets Relevant experience with design-build contracting, including the processes to incorporate innovation that demonstrably improved the quality, cost or schedule performance for the project Experience descriptions demonstrate how "lessons learned" will be applied to the Project 	
Designer Experience	 Experience with design-build contracting, including delivering the scope of design work for complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects, using innovative means Experience in design coordination for projects with environmental constraints Experience descriptions demonstrate how "lessons learned" will be applied to the Project 	
Specialty Subcontractors Experience	 Experience successfully completing complex marine operations and logistics projects and ground improvement projects for large, below-grade projects in dense, urban environments and/or having environmental constraints Respondent demonstrates breadth and depth of experience with methods that may be applicable to the Project, including any discussed in the Conceptual Work Plans 	
(3) Past Performance – The extent to which the Respondent demonstrates that its past performance in constructing and designing projects similar in size and scope to the Project will enable it to support the Commission to achieve the Project Goals, as evidenced through the following subcriteria and related factors to be considered (see <u>Appendix 9 (SOQ Volume 2 – Technical Submittals)</u> for more details):		
Contractor Past Performance	 Does not have a track record of requests for change orders, claims, disputes, litigation, arbitration, liquidated damages, terminations, or disciplinary action that demonstrates that a member of the Contractor has a proclivity for submitting excessive, unwarranted, or frivolous requests for change orders, claims or other actions that would create a contentious relationship with project owners DBE performance record demonstrates a strong track record of achieving the DBE participation goals for projects 	

Evaluation Criteria and Sub-criteria	Factors to be Considered	
Designer Past Performance	 Does not have a track record of requests for change orders, claims, disputes, litigation, arbitration, liquidated damages, terminations, or disciplinary action that demonstrates that a member of the Contractor has a proclivity for submitting excessive, unwarranted, or frivolous requests for change orders, claims or other actions that would create a contentious relationship with project owners DBE performance record demonstrates a strong track record of achieving the DBE participation goals for projects 	
Respondent Safety Record (4) Technical Understand	 Contractor, Designer and relevant Key Personnel's safety-related information demonstrates internal policies and procedures, including training requirements and job-site safety programs that reflect a robust safety culture focused on the safety of personnel and other individuals on the Project Site, and in particular marine environments. Contractor, Designer and relevant Key Personnel's safety-related information demonstrates a strong track record of protecting the health and safety of personnel on project sites. 	
A. Project Understanding – The extent to which the Respondent demonstrates a stron understanding of key Project issues, as evidenced through the following subcriteria an related factors to be considered (see <u>Appendix 9 (SOQ Volume 2 – Technical Submittals</u> for more details):		
Project Understanding	Understanding of the key risks, challenges, opportunities, and other critical issues related to the Project, the Commission and Design-Builder's scope	
B. Conceptual Work Plans – The extent to which the Respondent demonstrates that its conceptual work plans for the Project will enable it to support the Commission to achieve relevant Project Goals, as evidenced through the following subcriteria and related factors to be considered (see Appendix 9 (SOQ Volume 2 – Technical Submittals) for more details):		
Conceptual Work Plans	 Coherent and clear approach to each of the following work plan elements: Ground Improvement Piles and obstructions Marine operations and logistics Containment systems Cofferdam 	

9.2.4 Financial Submittals - Evaluation Criteria

The Commission will evaluate the financial qualifications of each Respondent submitting to successfully deliver the Project, as evidenced by its Financial Submittals, based on the pass/fail evaluation criteria listed below.

- (a) <u>Bonding Capacity</u> The Contractor has the capacity to bond and to meet other requirements of undertaking and completing the contract work, as evidenced by the information provided in accordance with <u>Appendix 10 (SOQ Volume 4 Financial Submittals)</u>.
- (b) Contractor Minimum Financial Strength The Contractor has the financial strength and capacity to successfully perform the scope of the Project and bear the risks anticipated to be allocated to the Design-Builder under the fixed -price Project Contract, as evidenced by the financial statements provided in accordance with Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals) and the Financial Officer's Certificates (Form F-1), financial statements, and Surety Letter(s) provided in accordance with Appendix 10 (SOQ Volume 4 Financial Submittals).

DEFINITIONS

Addendum has the meaning set forth in Section 3.3.1.

Administrative Submittals has the meaning set forth in Section 8.2(a).

Affiliate means, with respect to any Person, an entity that directly or indirectly controls, or is under common control with, or is controlled by such Person, including a parent, affiliate or subsidiary, at any tier. As used in this definition, "control" (including, with its correlative meanings "under common control with" and "controlled by") means possession, directly or indirectly, of power to direct or cause direction of management or policies (whether through ownership of securities or partnership or other ownership interests, by contract or otherwise). If a Person is an individual, an "Affiliate" includes any member of the immediate family of such individual (including parents, spouse, children, and siblings) and any trust whose principal beneficiary is such individual or one of more members of such immediate family.

Amtrak has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.2</u>.

Best Value has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2.1</u>.

Board has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2.

CIG or **Capital Investment Grant** has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2.4</u>.

Code of Conduct or Code has the meaning set forth in Section 5.6

Commission has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1.

Commissioners means the commissioners of the GDC as described in Section 1.2.

Commission Representative has the meaning set forth in Section 4.2.

Commission Website has the meaning set forth in Section 1.3.1.

Compensation Events has the meaning set forth in <u>Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms)</u>.

Confidential Respondent Information has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5.

Contract Documents means, collectively, the Project Contract and accompanying exhibits, appendices, and other documents, including the Technical Specifications, the portions of the successful Proposer's Proposal incorporated into the Project Contract, and any third-party agreements and other documents or agreements that will govern the rights and obligations of the Design-Builder with respect to the Project.

Contractor means the member of the Respondent team, whether a single entity or an unincorporated joint venture, that will serve as the prime/general contractor primarily responsible for the construction of the Project.

Design-Builder has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.1</u>.

Designer means the member of the Respondent team that is primarily responsible for all of the Design-Builder's design work for the Project. The Designer may be a single, legal entity or an unincorporated joint venture.

DBE means "Disadvantaged Business Enterprise" as such term is defined in 49 C.F.R. § 26.5.

EIS has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2.4</u>.

Expression of Interest has the meaning set forth in Section 4.1.1

FEIS has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2.4</u>.

Financial Proposal means the portion of a Proposer's Proposal that includes, among other things, its proposed fixed-price to perform the scope of work for the Project.

Financial Submittals has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 8.2(d)</u>.

FRA has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

FTA has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

GAAP has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2(d)</u> of <u>Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals)</u>.

Gateway Development Commission has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.2</u>.

GBR or **Geotechnical Baseline Report** has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2(e)</u> of <u>Appendix 3</u> (Project Description).

GDC Act or Gateway Development Commission Act has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2.

GDC Board has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.2</u>

GDR or **Geotechnical Data Report** has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2(e)</u> of <u>Appendix 3</u> (Project Description).

Good Industry Practice has the meaning set forth in <u>Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms)</u>.

Guarantor means, with respect to the Contractor, a parent company or other Affiliate that intends to (a) guarantee the performance and financial obligations of the Contractor under the Project Contract and (b) provide the Respondent, Proposer or Design-Builder, as applicable, human resources, financial and other support in connection with the Project.

HRGS or **Hudson River Ground Stabilization** has the meaning set forth in in <u>Section 1.1</u>. For the purposes of this RFQ, ground stabilization should be interpreted to mean ground improvements in the Hudson River to strengthen soils of the riverbed to facilitate future Hudson River Tunnel design and construction requirements.

Hudson River Tunnel is the portion of the Hudson Tunnel from Hoboken Shaft (New Jersey) to the 12th Ave Shaft (New York).

Hudson Tunnel Project has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.2</u>.

Hudson Tunnel has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2.

Hudson Yards Concrete Casing Section 3 or **HYCC-3** has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.2</u>. The Hudson Yards Concrete Casing Section 3 has also been referred to as the "West Rail Yard" third section in certain Program materials and information.

IFRS has the meaning set forth in Section 2(d) of Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals).

Key Personnel means the personnel identified to fill the specific Project roles described in Section 1(c) of Appendix 9 (SOQ Volume 2 – Technical Submittals).

LIRR has the meaning set forth in Appendix 12 (Project Stakeholders).

MTA has the meaning set forth in Appendix 12 (Project Stakeholders).

NEC has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.2</u>.

NEPA has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2.4</u>.

NJ TRANSIT has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2.

NMFS has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.2.1</u> of <u>Appendix 3 (Project Description)</u>.

NTP has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1.

NYCDEP means New York City Department of Environmental Protection.

PANYNJ has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2.

Payment for Work Product has the meaning set forth in <u>Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms)</u>.

PDA has the meaning set forth in Section 1.3.2.

Person means any individual, corporation, company, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, unincorporated organization or government (or any agency, instrumentality or political subdivision thereof).

PLA has the meaning set forth in Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms).

Principal Participant means (a) each entity comprising the Contractor, (b) each entity comprising the Designer, and (c) each other entity, if any, whose personnel is proposed to be Key Personnel.

Procurement Schedule has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2.

Procurement Portal has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 4.1.1</u>.

Professional Standard of Care has the meeting set forth in <u>Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms)</u>.

Program has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2.

Project has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.1</u>.

Project Contract has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1.

Project Goals has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.

Project Partners means Amtrak, PANYNJ, and NJ TRANSIT, collectively, as described in <u>Section 1.2</u>.

Project Stakeholder means any Person listed in Appendix 12 (Project Stakeholders).

Proposal means the proposal submitted by a Proposer in response to the RFP, which includes a Technical Proposal and a Financial Proposal.

Proposal Security has the meeting set forth in <u>Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract</u> Terms).

Proposers has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 3.1(b)</u>.

Protest Officer has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 7</u>.

PSNY has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.2</u>.

Public Records Access Policy has the meaning set forth in Section 4.4.

Quality Assurance means all those planned and systematic actions necessary to provide confidence that the final product will satisfactorily meet the performance requirements of the RFP.

Quality Control means the system used to monitor, assess, and adjust production or placement processes to ensure that the final product will meet the specified quality requirements to be specified in the RFP.

Reference Information Document (RID) has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2.5</u>.

Registration Submittals has the meaning set forth in Section 8.1(a).

Relief Events has the meaning set forth in <u>Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms)</u>.

Respondent has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1.

Respondent Representative means the individual designated by a Respondent, in the Respondent Team Summary (<u>Form A-1</u>), to serve as its authorized representative for the procurement of the Project and the RFQ Phase, as may be replaced by the Respondent or Proposer, as applicable, from time to time.

RFP has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1.

RFP Phase the portion of the procurement process for the Project described in Section 3.1(b).

RFQ has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.1</u>.

RFQ Phase the portion of the procurement process for the Project described in Section 3.1(a).

ROD has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4.

ROW means right-of-way.

Schedule of Values has the meaning set forth in <u>Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project</u> Contract Terms).

Shortlisted Respondent has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1(a).

SOQ has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 1.1</u>. Following a Respondent's submission of an SOQ, all Registration Submittals (as may have been amended by the SOQ) shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference into, and comprise a portion of, the Respondent's SOQ.

SOQ Due Date has the meaning set forth in <u>Appendix 2 (Procurement Schedule)</u>.

Specialty Service has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 5.2</u>.

Specialty Subcontractor has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2.

Surety Letter has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 5</u> of <u>Appendix 10 (SOQ Volume 4 – Financial</u> Submittals).

Technical Proposal means the portion of a Proposer's Proposal that includes, among other things, its proposed technical approach for designing and constructing the Project.

Technical Specifications means the technical specifications, which will be attached to and comprise a portion of the Project Contract, that describe the Design-Builder's technical scope of work and the related standards, conditions, procedures, and other requirements that govern the Design-Builder's performance of the design and construction of the Project.

Technical Submittals has the meaning set forth in Section 8.2(b).

USDOT means United States Department of Transportation.

VDR or **Virtual Data Room** has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 2.5</u>.

PROCUREMENT SCHEDULE

Procurement Activities	Dates / Times
Issuance of the RFQ	May 31, 2023
Expression of Interest	June 7, 2023, 2:00 pm
Final Date for questions, comments, and requests for clarification	June 20, 2023 2:00pm
The Commission's issuance of final Addendum to the RFQ and responses to questions, comments, and requests for clarification about the RFQ	June 30, 2023
Deadline for submission of Registration Submittals by Respondents	July 7, 2023 2:00pm
Deadline for SOQ submission by Respondents ("SOQ Due Date")	July 12, 2023, 2:00pm
Issuance of notices to Shortlisted Respondents*	August 11, 2023
Issuance of the Draft RFP*	August 2023
Issuance of the Final RFP*	September 2023
Deadline for Proposals for the Project*	December 2023

^{*} Anticipated dates

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

1. PROJECT DESCRIPTION; DESIGN-BUILDER'S SCOPE

The Commission intends to deliver the Project through a Design-Build method, whereby the Design-Builder will complete the design for all Project components, perform all construction work, and perform related services as will further be described in the Project Contract and other Contract Documents. The Project scope includes ground improvement in the Hudson River to strengthen soils of the riverbed to facilitate future Hudson River Tunnel design and construction requirements to be performed by others.

1.1 PROJECT COMPONENTS

The subsections below describe the Project components that the Design-Builder will design and construct in accordance with the Contract Documents, and the terms and conditions of the USACE Permit NAN-2020-00835.

1.1.1 HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION

The elements of work related to the Project includes, but is not limited to:

- (a) Performing marine bathymetric and geophysical surveys within the Hudson River to verify bottom profile and detect obstructions including timber piles.
- (b) Removal of obstructions within zone of work.
- (c) Perform Ground Improvement methods test program to demonstrate and verify that means and methods can achieve specified ground improvement results. Minimum test section 3000 square feet, performed to full design depth. Test section to be located within final treatment area footprint.
- (d) Design and construction of a staged temporary containment structure, not to exceed 600 feet in length in any construction season.
- (e) Design and construction of all temporary facilities and structures necessary to perform the prescribed ground improvement.
- (f) Design and implementation of ground improvement to strengthen the soils to the prescribed strength, and to the prescribed dimensions as identified in the information provided as part of Figure 2 and with this RFQ. The Hudson River Tunnel will be constructed through the improved ground zone in a separate future project.
- (g) Maintenance and protection of marine traffic during all work.
- (h) Perform post-construction verification testing to demonstrate the quality objectives of the ground improvement have been met.
- (i) Removal of temporary containment system after all ground improvement has been completed and accepted.
- (j) All work is to be completed no later than January 20, 2027.

1.2 PROJECT SCHEDULE

The Work is to be performed within three seasonal windows as described below. The following minimum work is to be completed within the following defined construction seasons:

- (a) Season 1: July 1, 2024 to January 20, 2025 -Perform marine bathymetric and geophysical survey, obstruction removal, and ground improvement in-water field contract test program and verification.
- (b) Season 2: July 1 2025 to January 20, 2026 Perform containment system installation and ground improvement within limits prescribed by USACE Permit NAN-2020-00835.
- (c) Season 3: July 1, 2026 to January 20, 2027 Perform containment system installation and ground improvement within the limits prescribed by USACE Permit NAN-2020-00835; Perform containment system removal and excess material removal and disposal; Perform final material quality verification testing; Perform final bathymetric survey verification.
- (d) All work is to be completed no later than January 20, 2027.

1.2.1 SEASONAL WORK RESTRICTIONS IN THE HUDSON RIVER

To minimize potential impacts to anadromous fish during migration, in-water work, including temporary containment system installation and removal is to be conducted outside the National Marine Fisheries Service ("NMFS") in-water timing restriction of January 21 through June 30. Containment systems, including cofferdam construction, is not to begin until July 1 of each year and complete cofferdam removal is to be by January 20 the following year, as defined by the permit. The temporary addition of cofferdams between July and January would be for two or three construction years.

In-water work for temporary cofferdam installation or removal is allowed 12 hours per day weekdays.

Construction operations within the cofferdam are allowed in two eight-hour shifts (7 AM-3 PM and 3 PM-11 PM) on weekdays.

1.2.2 DESIGN-BUILDER'S ADDITIONAL SCOPE AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The Design-Builder shall be responsible for furnishing all labor, material, plant, equipment, services and support facilities for the Project, in addition to any other items that will be described in the RFP:

- (a) Secure and prepare site access, staging, and project office facilities required to perform the work
- (b) Required licenses, construction easements, and permits for the Design-Builder's work, work sites, staging areas, temporary works access, storage areas, and any other impacted areas both on and off the Project site;
- (c) Project design and construction management.
- (d) Support to the Commission on Project-related public information activities;
- (e) Coordination with Project Stakeholders, other contractors.
- (f) Design and Construction Quality Control and Quality Assurance;

- (g) Environmental mitigation and compliance plan implementation, including monitoring, securing permits and approvals necessary for the work and not acquired by the Commission.
- (h) Additional environmental investigations, permitting, monitoring and investigation associated with or resulting from the Design-Builder's actions, including staging areas, and other activities necessary for construction;
- (i) Work zone marine traffic maintenance around the Project site;
- (j) Project safety and security;
- (k) Engineering, such as surveys and additional geotechnical investigations, not provided by the Commission but needed for Design-Builder's means and methods;
- (I) Contaminated materials remediation, if required;
- (m) Material disposal and handling, notably spoil removal;
- (n) Ancillary works, work sites, servicing facilities, and temporary works;
- (o) Site clearance; and
- (p) Record drawings (as-built drawings) of the newly constructed Project components.

2. Project Technical Status

The following list is a summary of the status of the work being completed by the Commission for the Project. This list is indicative and is not comprehensive:

- (a) Topographic Survey: Control surveys will be provided in electronic format during the RFP Phase as RIDs.
- (b) Engineering: Hudson River Tunnel horizontal and vertical alignment have been established as part of the planning and will be provided during the RFP Phase.
- (c) Utilities: No utilities are present within the Project site location.
- (d) Right-of-Way: The schedule of the ROW acquisition for the Project will be provided with the RFP.
- (e) Geotechnical Information: The VDR has (i) geotechnical information from subsurface investigation programs related to the Hudson River Ground Stabilization, prior programs, and historical data and information and (ii) a Geotechnical Data Report ("GDR"). In addition, a Geotechnical Baseline Report ("GBR") is being developed for the Hudson River Ground Stabilization and will be provided during the RFP phase.

ANTICIPATED RFP AND PROJECT CONTRACT TERMS

Certain anticipated terms of the RFP and Project Contract are described below. Terms and conditions of the RFP and Project Contract and the parties' responsibilities thereunder—including specifics, conditions, qualifications, and exceptions with respect to the anticipated terms described below—will be set forth in more detail in the RFP. All information in this <u>Appendix 4</u> is preliminary, provided for informational purposes only, and subject to revision during the RFP Phase. This <u>Appendix 4</u> will be superseded by the RFP and accompanying form of Project Contract. Respondents and Proposers, as applicable, may not rely on any of the information in this <u>Appendix 4</u> at any time.

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms			
Anticipated Terms for	Anticipated Terms for the RFP			
•	The Commission intends to select the Proposer whose Proposal offers the best value to the Commission for the completion of the Project. "Best value" will be determined based on, among other things, the Commission's comprehensive evaluation of qualitative measures (such as technical quality and the extent to which the Proposer will be able to support the Commission's achievement of the Project Goals) and the Proposer's price. Evaluation Criteria will be weighted 60% Technical Proposal and 40% Financial Proposal.			
Stipend / Payment for Work Product	The Commission currently intends to offer a stipend or payment for work product (each, a "Payment for Work Product") in an amount up to \$625,000 to each unsuccessful Proposer that submits a responsive and responsible Proposal. Proposers will be considered "unsuccessful" if the Project Contract is awarded to another Proposer, or if the Commission cancels the procurement following receipt of Proposals.			
	Payments for Work Product will be made in consideration for the Proposer's transfer and assignment to the Commission of rights to the Proposer's intellectual property, ideas, techniques, concepts, and approaches contained in its Proposal and/or other work product provided by the Proposer during the RFP Phase. Conditions to payment will be established in the RFP and may include, for example, the Proposer's waiver of protest rights and claims upon payment.			
Site Visits	The RFP may include an opportunity for Proposers to visit the Project site.			

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms		
Communications	Proposers may not communicate with Project Partners, Project Stakeholders, property owners, permitting agencies, or other third parties regarding the Project during the procurement phase, except with the prior approval of the Commission.		
Proposal Security	The RFP will require each Proposer to secure its commitment to enter into the Project Contract on the terms set forth in the final RFP and in its Proposal, if selected to be the Design-Builder, by submitting a proposal bond (the " Proposal Security ") with its Financial Proposal. In accordance with FTA requirements, the aggregate amount of the Proposal Security must be equivalent to 5% of the Proposer's price.		
Protest Procedures	Protest procedures are expected to be substantially similar to those set forth in RFQ Section 7.		
Anticipated Terms for	or the Project Contract		
Effective Date	The Commission currently anticipates executing the Project Contract with the selected Design-Builder in the first quarter of 2024.		
Contract Price	This is a fixed price, date-certain contract, to be paid based on the terms set forth in the RFP. The Design-Builder's Price will only be adjusted by Change Order. The Design-Builder will be solely responsible for any costs incurred in excess of the Price.		
Payment	It is expected that payment for work performed under the Project Contract will be based on perform (physical percent complete) of the activities in the Design-Builder's cost-loaded critical path m schedule (the " Schedule of Values "), which will be assessed on a monthly basis in connection applications for payment submitted by the Design-Builder. The sum of the dollar values in the Schof Values will equal the Price.		
	The RFP will prescribe the requirements for the Schedule of Values (such as limitations on activity duration and activity maximum dollar value) and Applications for Payment (such as timing, form, and documentation required).		
Retainage	As security for the Design-Builder's performance, and in accordance with applicable law, the Commission may retain 5% from each progress payment. At the Commission's discretion, retainage may be reduced after 50% of construction Work is complete.		

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms
Mobilization	It is anticipated that the Design-Builder will be paid for mobilization in an amount equal to the bid item price for mobilization in the Design-Builder's Proposal, not to exceed 10% and subject to other terms (such as payment in installments) set forth in the RFP.
Price Adjustments and Allowances	The RFP will identify any contractual pricing adjustment formulas or stipulated amounts for allowance items which shall be reflected in the Proposal. Items being considered for special pricing terms include Commission-directed supplemental design and construction costs, obstruction removals, weather delays, and substantial changes in materials costs due to changes in law.
	The pricing for certain work that is impacted by substantial increases in certain costs of materials may be subject to adjustment under the Project Contract. With respect to contractual Price adjustments, the process, formula, and any indices for adjustment will be included in the Project Contract. Adjustments are expected to be contingent on compliance with terms and conditions applicable to relevant Compensation Events, e.g., with respect to timely notice from the Design-Builder and required documentation (see below).
	With respect to allowance items, the Project Contract will provide that costs for allowance items in excess of the stipulated amount will be the responsibility of the Commission, and savings from such amounts will be for the benefit of the Commission.
Changes	In accordance with the terms of the Project Contract, the Commission and the Design-Builder will be permitted to propose changes to the Work (including a value engineering change proposal as described below) by delivering a written notice to the other party setting out the proposed change to the Work. The Design-Builder will then be required to deliver to the Commission a proposal for implementing the proposed change. If the parties agree on the terms of the proposed change, the parties will execute a Change Order setting forth the agreed terms, which will include agreed adjustments, if any, to the Price and Project completion milestones, and which will fully and finally resolve the Design-Builder's entitlement to any such adjustment in connection with the change.
	The Design-Builder will not be permitted to suspend performance of the Work during the negotiation of any Change Order, except as expressly permitted by the Project Contract.

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms	
Value Engineering	The Commission intends to share with the Design-Builder any substantial direct cost savings which may be generated as a result of a value engineering change proposal offered by the Design-Builder and approved by the Commission. The purpose of the value engineering process is to encourage the use of the Design-Builder's ingenuity and experience in arriving at alternative designs, methods, and procedures that result in a lower direct cost to accomplish a prescribed function, with the intention of sharing in the resulting savings. The Commission will not accept value engineering change proposals during the procurement phase of this Project. The Design-Builder may submit value engineering change proposals subsequent to Project Contract execution.	
Project Schedule	The Project Contract will include deadlines for the substantial completion of the Project's construction (currently anticipated to be in January 2027) and may include interim construction milestones (for example, during the first construction season).	
	The RFP will allow Proposers to propose earlier (but not later) deadlines. Each Proposer's proposed schedule for Project completion is expected to be an important evaluation criterion.	
	The RFP will set forth requirements for the Design-Builder to develop and manage a detailed critical path schedule to be updated monthly during the Work, which will be used for payment, planning, and monitoring progress of the Work. If the Design-Builder falls behind the Project's baseline schedule, a recovery schedule to regain lost time will be required.	
Liquidated Damages	Liquidated damages may be assessed for delays in meeting the deadline for Substantial Completion and other key milestones. Any delay liquidated damages payable under the Project Contract will be specified in the RFP. It is anticipated that, if payable, delay liquidated damages will be assessed as a specific dollar amount payment for each day Substantial Completion is delayed beyond the deadline.	
Performance Incentives	The Project Contract may include incentives should the Design-Builder achieve specified work milestones related to the Project's anticipated environmental commitments, including meeting interim milestones such as milestone(s) related to first construction season performance.	

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms
Standard of Care	The Design-Builder shall (a) design the Project in accordance with applicable law and the Professional Standard of Care; and (b) construct the Project as designed, in a good and workmanlike manner, free from defects, and in accordance with Good Industry Practice.
	"Professional Standard of Care" is the professional skill and care ordinarily provided by a competent design professional practicing under the same or similar circumstances and professional licenses as expeditiously as is prudent considering the ordinary professional skill and care of a competent design professional.
	"Good Industry Practice" is the exercise of the degree of skill, prudence, and foresight that would reasonably and ordinarily be expected from a skilled and experienced design-build contractor seeking in good faith to comply with its contractual obligations engaged in the same type of undertaking under circumstances and conditions similar to those within the same geographic area as the Project and which complies with applicable law. Good Industry Practice includes taking reasonable steps to assure sufficient personnel are employed and available to perform the work and such personnel are adequately skilled, experienced, and trained to complete the Work.
Federal Requirements	The Design-Builder will be required to comply with all requirements applicable to design-build projects for which federal funds are expended or other federal aid is employed.
	Federal requirements are expected to include (among other things):
	 Requirements of domestic buying preference programs such as Buy America and Build America; Davis-Bacon and related acts, regarding prevailing wages; Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended, and other federal civil rights laws, including nondiscrimination and equal employment opportunity requirements; and 49 CFR Part 26, regarding participation by Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBEs).
Control of Work	The Design-Builder is solely responsible for and will have control over Project safety, the construction, and the site, and shall be solely responsible for coordinating all portions of the Work under the Contract Documents, subject, however, to all requirements contained in the Contract Documents.
	The Design-Builder shall take all reasonable precautions and be solely responsible for the safety of, and shall provide protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to, all persons on the site or who would reasonably be expected to be affected by the Work.
	The Design-Builder must ensure that all of its activities are undertaken in a manner that will minimize the effect on surrounding property and the public to the maximum extent practicable.

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms			
Design Liability	The Design-Builder assumes full responsibility and liability with respect to design of the Project, including correction of any errors, omissions, inconsistencies, or other defects in the reference design documents.			
Quality Assurance / Quality Control	The Design-Builder will be required to plan, implement, and provide a Quality Assurance ("QA") program for its Project work. The QA program must be developed using current ISO standards. The Commission will review the QA program to assure that it meets guidelines and minimum requirements established in the Technical Specifications. The Design-Builder must undertake all aspects of quality assurance and quality control for the Project and Work in accordance with the Commission-approved QA program and Good Industry Practice.			
	The Commission will have the right to perform, itself or through a representative, oversight and verification of the work to determine that it is performed in accordance with the Project Contract. Additionally, the Commission will have, at all times, the right to conduct any other oversight respecting any aspect of the Project or the Work to the extent necessary or advisable to comply with FTA, USACE, and other federal requirements.			
Warranties	The Design-Builder will provide the following warranties:			
	(a) All design Work furnished pursuant to the Contract Documents shall conform to the Professional Standard of Care and be free of design errors;			
	(b) The Construction Work shall be free of defects and shall be performed in a good and workmanlike manner in accordance with Good Industry Practice and applicable law;			
	(c) Materials and equipment furnished under the Contract Documents shall be of good quality and, except as otherwise specified or expressly permitted by the Contract Documents, shall be new; and			
	(d) The Work shall meet all of the requirements of the Contract Documents.			
	The above warranties shall apply to all Work redone, repaired, corrected, or replaced pursuant to the terms of the Project Contract.			
Subcontracting	The Design-Builder will be required to self-perform (by the Design-Builder entity itself or by its Principal Participants) a minimum of 30% (by dollar value) of the construction Work.			

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms	
Labor Requirements	he Design-Builder will comply with labor requirements as specified in the Project Contract. Such equirements will include payment of prevailing wages in accordance with federal requirements. he Commission is assessing whether requiring a project labor agreement (" PLA ") for the project fectuates the Commission's purpose and best meets its public interests. The Commission will be utilizing consultant to assist with evaluating the scope of the project and whether requiring a PLA would promote bor harmony, in addition to advancing the skilled labor force, generating cost savings, and enhancing ficiency, quality, safety, and timeliness. The Commission anticipates completing this work in advance of the RFP.	
Participation by Diverse and Small Businesses	Federal aid requirements under 49 CFR Part 26 will apply to the RFP and Project Contract. Accordingly, DBE participation goals for the Project will be included in the RFP, and compliance with the Commission's requirements with respect to participation by DBEs and small businesses will be a critical obligation of the Design-Builder under the Project Contract.	
Environmental Compliance	The Design-Builder will be required to design and construct the Project so that it complies with all requirements and conditions (including all mitigation) to be satisfied under applicable laws, NEPA and other environmental documents and governmental approvals, and other standards and policies concerning the environment and hazardous materials that are incorporated as requirements of the Contract Documents. The Design-Builder will be responsible for all environmental mitigation required for the Project, except any mitigation measures that the Commission has expressly reserved for itself or a third party.	
Hazardous Materials	The Design-Builder will be responsible for the handling, containment, transport, removal, remediation, and disposal of Hazardous Materials (known and unknown), except as the Contract Documents may provide otherwise. Responsibility for costs of performing such work will be set forth in the Project Contract. Additional information will be provided in the RFP.	
Existing Site Conditions	The Design-Builder will acknowledge it has received and analyzed site investigations, surveys, and reports provided to Proposers for review in connection with the development of Proposals. Additional information regarding site conditions will be provided in the RFP.	

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms
Relief and Compensation Events	"Relief Events," for which the Design-Builder may receive relief from its obligations under the Contract Documents, will be specifically enumerated in the Project Contract and will be subject to terms and conditions set forth therein regarding the availability, type, and extent of relief. Specified Relief Events are expected to be in line with other public design-build transportation projects of similar scope and risk profile and include items such as Commission-caused delays and changes in the Work, force majeure, and discovery of unknown or unusual conditions at the Project site.
	The Design-Builder will be relieved from performance obligations as a result of Design-Builder's inability to perform due solely and directly to, and during the duration of, a Relief Event. The Design-Builder will not be excused from compliance with applicable laws or technical requirements due to the occurrence of a Relief Event, except for temporary inability to comply as a direct result of the Relief Event.
	If applicable, Project Schedule deadlines will be extended by the number of days of delay affecting the critical path (after consumption of available float) that are directly attributable to the Relief Event and that could not be avoided through reasonable mitigation measures.
	Subject to limitations set forth in the Contract Documents, the Commission will compensate the Design-Builder for certain increases in costs caused directly by a subset of Relief Events referred to in the Project Contract as "Compensation Events."
	Adjustments, if any, to the Price and Project completion milestones, and any other relief provided to the Design-Builder, will be set forth in a Change Order or other written determination issued by the Commission.
	Details regarding the terms and conditions applicable to Relief Events (including Compensation Events), and the relief available to the Design-Builder therefor, will be provided in the RFP.
Claims Procedure	Processing and resolution of claims and disputes will be expedited in accordance with the Contract Documents during the progress of the Work. The Design-Builder's notice of Relief Events or other claims must be provided and sufficiently documented in a timely matter, or they may be waived. Specific time limits for initial notice and complete claim submission will be established by the Project Contract.
Mitigation Requirements	Under all circumstances the Design-Builder will be obligated to mitigate additional costs, damages, and delays arising from a Relief Event, including by undertaking commercially reasonable mitigation efforts in response any additional information discovered or obtained by any means during the design phase.

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms			
Performance and Payment Bonds	The Design-Builder will be required to obtain performance and payment bonds in accordance with FTA equirements, each in an aggregate amount to be specified in the RFP. Bonds must be provided by acceptable sureties. For a current list of approved sureties, see Department of the Treasury's Listing of Approved Sureties (Department Circular 570), http://fms.treas.gov/c570/c570.html .			
Insurance	The Design-Builder will be required by the Project Contract to procure and maintain certain minimum insurance coverages, including, but not limited to, Builders Risk, Professional Liability, and a Contractor Controlled Insurance Program covering commercial general liability (CGL), automobile liability, workers' compensation and employers' liability, contractors' pollution liability, and umbrella/excess liability. The Project Contract may also include requirements with respect to subcontractors' insurance. The Commission and other indemnified parties will be required to be additional insureds on all liability policies, with the exception of the professional liability policy, and additional named insured on the Builders Risk policy.			
Commission's Right to Suspend Work	The Commission may order the Design-Builder to suspend all or any part of the Work for whatever period of time that the Commission deems appropriate. Except for brief suspensions, any such suspension made for the Commission's convenience (and not, e.g., due to a Design-Builder default or for safety reasons) will be considered a Commission-initiated change.			
Commission's Rights to Terminate	The Commission may terminate the Project Contract for cause or convenience.			
Dispute Resolution	The Commission will utilize a Dispute Resolution process commensurate with industry best practices associated with a contract of this size and complexity. Additional details will be included in the RFP.			
Indemnification	The Project Contract will require, to the extent permitted by law, the Design-Builder to indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the Commission and other identified indemnitees for claims and losses arising out of performance (or non-performance) of the Work, including for the negligence, culpable act, or breach of the Design-Builder and related parties, among other things. The scope of the indemnity, including in relation to the negligence of an indemnitee, will be detailed in the RFP, which will provide the terms of the Project Contract.			

Terms	Current Status and Details of Anticipated Terms
Limitations on Assignment	The Design-Builder may not assign its interests in the Project Contract, or delegate any of its duties under the Project Contract, without the Commission's prior written approval (which may be withheld in the Commission's sole discretion).
Governing Law and Jurisdiction	The Project Contract will provide that it be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York without regard to choice of law and conflict of law considerations. The Design-Builder will be required to irrevocably submit to the jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New York and to the jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New Jersey in regard to any controversy arising out of, connected with, or in any way concerning the Project Contract or Proposal.
Use of Force Account	No NJ TRANSIT or Amtrak force account are identified as necessary to complete this scope of work.

REGISTRATION SUBMITTAL CHECKLIST

The "Registration Submittal Reference" column must be completed by the Respondent prior to submission of this checklist to provide cross-references to the page number of the relevant document/information in its Registration Submittals.

Required Registration Submittal	RFQ Reference	Page Limit (if any)	Registration Submittal Reference
Administrative Submittals			
Registration Submittal Checklist (Appendix 5)	Appendix 6, Section 1(a)	-	
Respondent Team Summary (Form A-1)	Appendix 6, Section 1(b)	-	
Respondent Member Business Information (Form A-2)	Appendix 6, Section 1(c)	-	
Respondent Organizational Chart	Appendix 6, Section 1(d)	-	
Financial Submittals			
Contractor's Financial Statements (Form F-2)	Appendix 6, Section 2	-	
Confidential Financial Submittals (if used)			
Index of the portions of the Contractor's Financial Statements (Form F-2) deemed to be Confidential	Section 6.1(c)	-	
Statement signed by the relevant team member explaining its rationale for designating listed items as Confidential Respondent Information	Section 6.1(c)	-	

REGISTRATION SUBMITTALS

This <u>Appendix 6</u> describes the documents and other information comprising the Registration Submittals. The Registration Submittals must contain all the items listed below, each prepared in accordance with the relevant instructions and organized in the sequence listed below.

1. ADMINISTRATIVE SUBMITTALS

- (a) A completed copy of the Registration Submittal Checklist, a form of which is attached as Appendix 5, completed to provide cross-references to the Respondent's Registration Submittal.
- (b) A completed Respondent Team Summary (Form A-1) that:
 - (i) identifies the individual that is authorized to serve as the Respondent Representative;
 - (ii) provides an overview of the entities that comprise the Respondent and their respective roles; and
 - (iii) describes the anticipated Design-Builder entity, including each entity that will make up the Design-Builder.
- (c) Completed Respondent Member Business Information (<u>Form A-2</u>) that provides companyspecific information about the Respondent, each of the Principal Participant entities and each Guarantor, as applicable. Each of the foregoing entities must complete its own form. Respondents are advised that submitted Respondent Member Business Information (<u>Form A-2</u>) or any information therein may be publicly released by the Commission.
- (d) An organizational chart that graphically reflects:
 - (i) the entities and Key Personnel comprising the Respondent team (including all Principal Participants and other members identified in the Respondent Team Summary (Form A-1));
 - (ii) the proposed functions on the Project of each Respondent team member; and
 - (iii) contracting/reporting structure among the entities comprising the Respondent.

2. FINANCIAL SUBMITTALS

The Respondent must submit financial statements for each entity comprising the Contractor and/or each Guarantor of a Contractor entity, as applicable, in accordance with the requirements set forth below. Each Contractor entity must determine, in its discretion, whether to offer the support of and financial information for a Guarantor.

- (a) Required Financial Statements Respondents must provide financial statements as follows:
 - (i) Consolidated financial statements for a Guarantor and the entity it supports If an entity intends to receive support from a Guarantor, as evidenced in its Financial Officer's Certificate (Form F-1), and (A) the Guarantor is a direct or indirect parent company of such entity and (B) the Guarantor prepares consolidated financial

- statements that include such entity on a consolidated basis, then financial statements should be submitted only for the Guarantor.
- (ii) Separate financial statements for a Guarantor and the entity it supports If an entity intends to receive support from a Guarantor, as evidenced in its Financial Officer's Certificate (Form F-1), and (A) the Guarantor is not a direct or indirect parent company of such entity; or (B) the Guarantor does not prepare consolidated financial statements that include such entity on a consolidated basis, then separate financial statements should be submitted for each of the Guarantor and the entity it supports.
- (iii) Annual financial statements Financial statements for each entity's three most recently completed fiscal years (as applicable), audited by a generally recognized certified public accountant firm, or unaudited annual statements if audited statements have not been produced.
- (iv) <u>Interim financial statements</u> Any interim financial statements prepared after the latest annual financial statement (e.g., quarterly and half-yearly).
- (b) <u>Inclusions</u> Financial statements must include:
 - (i) Opinion Letter (Auditor's Report) for annual financial statements;
 - (ii) Balance Sheet:
 - (iii) Income Statement;
 - (iv) Statement of Cash Flows; and
 - (v) Footnotes, as available.
- (c) <u>Additional Requirements</u> Respondents must also satisfy the follow requirements related to the financial statements:
 - (i) All financial statements must be presented in English and as searchable, unlocked PDFs;
 - (ii) All amounts in the financial statements must be presented in their native reported currency; and
 - (iii) Applicable portions of each entity's financial statements must be provided electronically in standard unlocked and unprotected Microsoft Excel workbooks using the Financial Statements Template (Form F-2) and the instructions therein as follows:
 - One workbook should be populated with the balance sheet, income statement and statement of cash flows, for each of the three most recent years and relevant interim period(s) in separate columns, in chronological order, from left to right, in U.S. Dollars; and
 - ii If an entity reports financial statements in another currency, the information required in sub<u>clause (i)</u> above must also be provided in a second, separate workbook, in the same format, in the native reported currency.

(d) <u>GAAP or IFRS</u> - If an entity provides financial statements that are not prepared in accordance with United States Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("**GAAP**") or International Financial Reporting Standards ("**IFRS**"), then an explanation of the accounting differences between GAAP or IFRS and the accounting standards used to produce the audited financial statements must be prepared and submitted by a certified public accountant.

SOQ CHECKLIST

The "SOQ Reference" column must be completed by the Respondent prior to submission of this SOQ Checklist to provide cross-references to the location of the relevant document/information in its SOQ.

Required SOQ Submittal	RFQ Reference	Page Limit (if any)	SOQ Reference
SOQ Volume 1 - Administrative Submi	ittals		
SOQ Checklist (Appendix 7)	Appendix 8, Section 1	-	
SOQ Submittal Letter (Form A-3)	Appendix 8, Section 2	-	
Updated Administrative Submittals included in the Registration Submittals (if any)	Appendix 8, Section 3	-	
Certification and Legal Qualifications (Form A-4)	Appendix 8, Section 4	-	
Agreement on Terms of Discussion (Form A-5)	Appendix 8, Section 5	-	
SOQ Volume 2 – Technical Submittals			
SOQ Checklist (Appendix 7)	Appendix 9, Section 1	-	
Project Descriptions (Form T-1)	Appendix 9, Section 2(b)	-	
Subcontractor Information (Form T-2)	Appendix 9, Section 2(c)	-	
Past Performance (Form T-4)	Appendix 9, Section 2(d)	-	
Safety Questionnaire (Form T-5)	Appendix 9, Section 2(e)	-	
DBE Performance Record (Form T-6)	Appendix 9, Section 2(f)	-	
Key Personnel Experience (Form T-3)	Appendix 9, Section 2	1 form per Key Personnel with no more than 4 pages per individual	
Respondent Experience Summary	Appendix 9, Section 3	3 pages	
Respondent Organization and Management Approach	Appendix 6, Section 1(d); Appendix 8, Section 3; Appendix 9, Section 2;	10 for Respondent Organization; 10 for Management Approach	
Project Understanding	Appendix 9, Section 5(a)	10 for Project Understanding	

Required SOQ Submittal	RFQ Reference	Page Limit	SOQ Reference
Conceptual Work Plans	Appendix 9, Section 5(b)	10 for all Conceptual Work Plans	
SOQ Volume 3 – Confidential Technic	al Submittals (if used)		
Technical Submittals deemed to be Confidential Respondent Information (if any)	RFQ Section 6.2(c)	-	
Index of all Technical Submittals contained in SOQ Volume 3	RFQ Section 6.2(c)	-	
Statement signed by the Respondent or relevant team member explaining its rationale for designating the Technical Submittals in SOQ Volume 3 as Confidential Respondent Information	RFQ Section 6.2(c)	-	
SOQ Volume 4 – Financial Submittals			
SOQ Checklist (Appendix 7)	Appendix 8, Section 1; Appendix 10, Section 1	-	
Copy of Respondent Organizational Chart	Appendix 6, Section 1(d); Appendix 8, Section 3; Appendix 10, Section 2	-	
Financial Officer's Certificates (Form F-1)	Appendix 10, Section 3	-	
Updated or new financial statements (if any)	Appendix 10, Section 4	-	
Surety Letter(s)	Appendix 10, Section 5	-	
SOQ Volume 5 – Confidential Financia	l Submittals (if used)		
Financial Submittals deemed to be Confidential Respondent Information (if any)	RFQ Section 6.2(e)	-	
Index of all Financial Submittals contained in SOQ Volume 5	RFQ Section 6.2(e)	-	
Statement signed by the Respondent or relevant team member explaining its rationale for designating the Financial Submittals in SOQ Volume 5 as Confidential Respondent Information	RFQ Section 6.2(e)	-	

SOQ VOLUME 1 – ADMINISTRATIVE SUBMITTALS

This <u>Appendix 8</u> describes the documents and other administrative information comprising the Administrative Submittals that are required in <u>SOQ Volume 1</u>. The Administrative Submittals are also summarized in <u>Appendix 7 (SOQ Checklist)</u>. An SOQ must contain all the Administrative Submittals listed below, each prepared in accordance with the relevant instructions and organized in the <u>SOQ Volume 1</u> binder in the sequence listed below. All Forms required below must be completed in accordance with the instructions therein.

1. SOQ CHECKLIST (APPENDIX 7)

A copy of the SOQ Checklist, a form of which is attached as <u>Appendix 7</u>, completed to provide cross-references to the Respondent's SOQ, must be included in SOQ Volume 1.

2. SOQ SUBMITTAL LETTER (FORM A-3)

The Respondent shall provide a Submittal Letter (Form A-3).

3. UPDATED ADMINISTRATIVE SUBMITTALS INCLUDED IN REGISTRATION SUBMITTALS

If any of the information in the Administrative Submittals submitted by the Respondent as Registration Submittals pursuant to <u>Section 1(b) through (d)</u> of <u>Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals)</u>, is not, or will not be, complete or accurate as of the date of its SOQ submission, the Respondent shall provide updated versions of the Respondent Team Summary (<u>Form A-1</u>), Respondent Member Business Information (<u>Form A-2</u>) and/or organizational chart, as applicable.

4. CERTIFICATION AND LEGAL QUALIFICATIONS (FORM A-4)

The SOQ shall include <u>Form A-4</u>, the "Certification and Legal Qualifications," completed and executed by or on behalf of, each of the Respondent, each Principal Participant, and each Guarantor (if any).

5. AGREEMENT ON TERMS OF DISCUSSION (FORM A-5)

A duly authorized official or representative of the Respondent must execute the Agreement on Terms of Discussion. For Respondents that are joint ventures, partnerships, consortia or other associations, additional copies executed by authorized officials of applicable equity members shall be provided.

SOQ VOLUME 2 – TECHNICAL SUBMITTALS

This <u>Appendix 9</u> describes the documents and other technical information comprising the Technical Submittals that are required in <u>SOQ Volume 2</u>. The Technical Submittals are also summarized in <u>Appendix 7 (SOQ Checklist)</u>. An SOQ must contain all the Technical Submittals listed below, each prepared in accordance with the relevant instructions and organized in the SOQ Volume 2 binder in the sequence listed below.

1. SOQ CHECKLIST

A copy of the SOQ Checklist, a form of which is attached as <u>Appendix 7 (SOQ Checklist)</u>, completed to provide cross-references to the Respondent's SOQ, must be included in <u>SOQ Volume 2</u>.

2. ORGANIZATION AND KEY PERSONNEL

- (a) Respondent Organization The Respondent must submit the following information in a clear and concise format that presents the information about the organizational structure of the Respondent team, including the relationships among the various members and Key Personnel. The narrative is limited to a maximum of 10 pages and must include the following minimum information:
 - (i) Respondents' management approach to delivering the Project that demonstrates how the proposed team will achieve the Project Goals.
 - (ii) If the Respondents' proposed organizational chart submitted under <u>Appendix 6</u> (<u>Registration Submittals</u>) has been updated or revised, the Respondent shall resubmit.
 - (iii) Key Personnel by name and Project roles and their relationships to the following functions: project management, project administration, containment system, cofferdam and ground improvement design, construction operations, construction management, quality control, safety, Project Stakeholders and environmental compliance, and subcontractor administration; and
 - (iv) Record of Subcontractor Participation:
 - i Demonstrate a consistent record of meeting or exceeding applicable subcontractor participation goals on completed projects and on similar projects.
- (b) <u>Management Approach</u> The Respondent must provide a narrative description of its management approach to the Project. The narrative is limited to a maximum of 10 pages and must include the following minimum information:
 - (i) Management approach and understanding of the sharing of risks, benefits and responsibilities associated with design-build contracts which will ensure success for the Project.
 - (ii) Management approach and understanding of how the design-build process and the Respondent's organization will contribute to the success of the Project and to meeting the Project Goals, within the current management capabilities and backlog.

- (iii) Managerial aspects of the Project regarding satisfactory, timely, and effective manner of design and construction with sensitivity to Project Stakeholders and environmental and DBE compliance.
- (iv) Specify elements of the Project or specific subcontracts that small businesses, including DBEs, can reasonably perform.
- (v) Management approach for coordination with the Commission and Project Stakeholders in a cooperative and functional manner to address various Project risks.
- (c) Key Personnel The Respondent must propose Key Personnel that: (a) have experience on projects of a similar scale, type of work, and complexity as this Project, (b) hold the required qualifications and licenses to perform their anticipated roles; and (c) are proficient in speaking and writing in English. Unless otherwise stated below, the individuals that serve as Key Personnel may be employees of the Respondent, Contractor, Designer or subcontractor firms, as applicable. The Respondent shall not remove or replace Key Personnel proposed as part of this RFQ, without informing the Commission and obtaining written consent of the Commission. The Commission will not consent until the Respondent has proffered a candidate with equal or better credentials to that of the previous Key Personnel individual, acceptable to the Commission. The Respondent must submit a completed Key Personnel Experience (Form T-3) for each Key Personnel individual.

Anticipated Project roles, minimum qualifications and license and certification requirements for each Key Personnel are described below.

Key Personnel	Anticipated Project Roles and Minimum Qualifications
Project Manager	<u>Project Role:</u>The Project Manager will represent, make decisions for, and
	oversee the performance of the work, and be a duly authorized representative of the Respondent.
	The Project Manager will serve as the Respondent's primary point of contact to the Commission.
	The Project Manager will be assigned to the Project on a full-time basis.
	Minimum Qualifications:
	 The Project Manager shall have substantial, progressively responsible experience in construction and management-of-construction of marine operations and ground improvement projects that includes responsible charge of work of a similar scope, nature, and complexity as included in this Project. Has experience with responsibility for design-build contract execution.
	It is preferred, but not required, that this individual be licensed as a Professional Engineer in the State of New York.

Key Personnel	Anticipated Project Roles and Minimum Qualifications
Construction Manager	Project Role: The daily work shall be led by a full-time Construction Manager who is qualified to administer the work, who shall be responsible for supervision of all construction work, and procurement of subcontractors and vendors; the Construction Manager shall be an authorized representative of the Contractor. The Construction Manager shall be responsible for meeting Project requirements for safety, quality, environmental compliance, permitting, community relations, overseeing the coordination of subcontractor's work, coordinating with outside agencies, third party interests, and private entities that are directly or otherwise impacted by work of this Project. The Construction Manager shall be present and in charge of construction work at the Project's construction site. Minimum Qualifications: The Construction Manager's experience in construction and management-of-construction must include at least two marine operations projects and at least one ground improvement project in the last 20 years having a construction value in excess of \$50,000,000. The Construction Manager must have substantial, progressively responsible experience in the management of construction of marine operations and ground improvement projects with similar size, type of work, and complexity as this Project, including design-build projects with environmental sensitivity, compressed timelines, and community outreach
Design Manager	 Project Role: The Design Manager shall be the person designated to have primary responsibility for coordination and oversight of all the Project designs, including design drawings, calculations, and specifications. The Design Manager shall manage all work performed by the Designer. The Design Manager shall also manage design support during construction, design changes, and completion of record drawings (as-builts). The Design Manager shall be responsible for the submittal of design packages including final design calculations and exhibits (including progress sets), managing the review/response activity, carrying out design related to coordination with outside agencies, authorities having jurisdiction, and other third-party interfaces as required.

Key Personnel	Anticipated Project Roles and Minimum Qualifications
	 The Design Manager shall be responsible for preparation or management of the preparation of design schedule in coordination with the overall Project schedule. The Design Manager shall be responsible for signing and sealing the designs, or management of signing and sealing the designs by other designers.
	Minimum Qualifications:
	 The Design Manager must have design-build experience and specific experience with marine structures, cofferdam and containment facilities, and ground improvement projects of similar scope, size and type as the Project or include additional Key Personnel that meet the requisite experience for specialty marine operations and ground improvement projects. The Design Manager's experience must include at least two similar projects in the last 20 years having a construction value in excess of \$50,000,000. The Design Manager or additional subject matter expert Key Personnel shall include two marine operations and ground improvement projects in the last 20 years to evidence the required experience. The Design Manager must have experience in managing multidisciplinary design projects of similar scale and scope as this Project. Education, licensing, and certification requirements:
	The Design Manager must be a Professional Engineer licensed in the State of New York.
Ground Improvement Lead	Project Role:
	Ground Improvement Lead shall advise on all aspects of the design and construction of the ground improvement and shall be on-site providing advice during installation/placement of the ground improvement.
	Minimum Qualifications:
	Ground Improvement Lead experience shall include a minimum of three projects in the past 20 years' experience in marine operations and ground improvement projects of similar scope, size and type as the Project.
	Education, licensing, and certification requirements:
	The Ground Improvement Lead must be a Professional Engineer licensed in the State of New York (or is in the process of obtaining State of New York Licensure).

Key Personnel	Anticipated Project Roles and Minimum Qualifications
Construction Quality Manager	 Project Role: The Construction Quality Manager shall manage quality matters for the Project and have the authority to act in quality matters regarding Construction. Minimum Qualifications: The Construction Quality Manager must possess relevant quality management experience in marine operations and ground improvement projects with an established record of assignments that demonstrate the candidate's experience as a Quality Manager for a project of the Project's complexity, type and size.
Design Quality Manager	 Project Role: The Design Quality Manager shall be responsible for the Quality Assurance (QA) of all work conducted by the Designer, including Quality Control (QC) related to design support during construction, design changes, and completion of as-built plans. The Design Quality Manager shall assess and evaluate the Project design QC activities to be able to certify to the Design-Builder and to the Commission that the design QC activities comply with the design quality management plan (DQMP) and Contract requirements. Minimum Qualifications:
	The Design Quality Manager must possess relevant quality management experience in design of heavy civil construction works with an established record of assignments that demonstrate the candidate's experience in the capacity required for a project of the Project's complexity, type and size.
	 Education, licensing, and certification requirements: The Design Quality Manager must be a Professional Engineer licensed in the State of New York (or is in the process of obtaining State of New York Licensure). If in the process of obtaining State of New York Licensure, must provide proof of application submission with the SOQ.
Safety Manager	 Project Role The Safety Manager (SM) shall be responsible for establishing, monitoring, and reporting the Project safety standards and procedures relating to all aspects of the Work. The Safety Manager sole responsibility shall be the management of all safety matters and shall have the authority to act in safety matters for the Project. The Safety Manager shall lead development of the Construction Safety and Health Plan (CSHP).

Key Personnel	Anticipated Project Roles and Minimum Qualifications
	 Minimum Qualifications The Safety Manager must possess at least five years' experience as a lead safety manager for projects of size, scope, and complexity similar to the Project. The Project Safety Manager shall demonstrate experience with marine operations and ground improvement projects. The Safety Manager shall have successfully completed the 30-hour OSHA course on Construction Safety and Health, specified in 29 CFR 1926, or have obtained equivalent safety certifications or safety training in lieu of the 30-hour Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) course and shall be a professional member of the American Society of Safety Professionals (ASSP) or other recognized professional safety organization.
Diversity and Inclusion Manager	Project Role The Diversity and Inclusion Manager shall be responsible for reviewing processes and policies to determine if they support diversity and inclusion, developing and implementing diversity and inclusion initiatives and strategies to achieve the Project's DBE goals, tracking and reporting metrics for the diversity and inclusion programs in accordance with USDOT DBE requirements. Minimum Qualifications The Diversity and Inclusion Manager must possess at least three years' experience as a Diversity and Inclusion professional and possess the following: (a) Awareness of industry specific diversity and inclusion concerns (b) Strong written and communication skills (c) Familiarity with USDOT DBE regulations, diversity best practices and industry standard practices
Environmental Coordinator	 Project Role: The Environmental Coordinator shall be available on the Project site for the duration of the Project. The Environmental Coordinator shall be the Contractor's single point of contact for environmental performance, coordination and reporting issues. The Environmental Coordinator shall act as the Design-Builder's main coordinator/liaison for environmental-related issues. The Environmental Coordinator's duties and responsibilities shall include: (a) Coordinate, review and oversee in preparation of environmental plans, records and reports.

Key Personnel	Anticipated Project Roles and Minimum Qualifications	
	 (b) Monitor and control the Design-Builder's environmental-related work activities, including compliance with recycling and waste management plans. (c) Ensure the Design-Builder's compliance with environmental requirements. (d) Participate during spot checks and environmental compliance inspections performed by the Commission's representatives. This joint inspection process will be used to help ensure communication, and timely action at the work site. 	
	Minimum Qualifications:	
	The Environmental Coordinator must have experience in the environmental industry, which shall include at least five years of heavy construction experience in dealing with environmental aspects.	
	Licensing, and certification requirements:	
	 The Environmental Coordinator must have current 40-hour Hazardous Waste Operations and Emergency Response (HAZWOPER) certification, 8-hour HAZWOPER Refresher, medical monitoring, and knowledge of U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection and New York State Department of Environmental Conservation and New York City environmental regulations, standards, and guidance documents. 	

3. EXPERIENCE (MARINE OPERATIONS AND GROUND STABILIZATION)

- (a) Respondent Experience Summary The Respondent must provide a summary of the background and relevant experience of each of the entities comprising the Respondent, including but not limited to the Contractor and Designer, presenting its expertise, capacity in, and record of producing quality work on projects similar in scope and scale to the Project. Each of the entities may submit separate summaries, and each summary is limited to a maximum of three pages. The summaries shall include the following minimum information, as applicable:
 - (i) Experience in successfully completing ground improvement projects of similar size and complexity as the Project. Experience summaries may include successfully completed design-build. While the Commission seeks those with design-build experience, the Commission will also consider and value experience demonstrated in analogous projects performed under other delivery methods/circumstances provided the Respondent is able to successfully demonstrate how experiences with non-design-build projects provide them with the necessary tools to be successful on a design-build project.

- (ii) Experience in successfully completing:
 - Marine operations and logistics on a scale and duration to that of the Project
 - ii Design, construction, and successful performance of a containment system or marine cofferdam of similar scale and duration to that of the Project.
 - iii Design and execution of ground improvement projects of similar scale and methods to that of the Project, including performing ground improvement in marine environments.
 - iv Design and execution of marine obstructions identification and removal program on a scale and depth to that of the proposed Project.
- (iii) Technical and management experience and expertise to plan, organize, execute the design and construction and assure the quality and safety of the Project.
- (iv) Discuss how the members of the Respondent Team and their Key Personnel work together and describe any experience working together on past projects.

4. PAST PERFORMANCE INFORMATION

- (a) Project Descriptions (Form T-1) The Respondent shall submit a completed <u>Form T-1</u> for each project providing descriptions of three projects from the Respondent and three from each Principal Participant, if different from the Respondent, in the past 15 years. Project descriptions should be for the projects having a scope and scale comparable to that anticipated for the Project.
- (b) Subcontractor Information (Form T-2) The Respondent shall submit a completed Form T-2 to provide information regarding the Principal Participant subcontractors that the Respondent plans to use to perform work on the Project and have been identified as of the date of the SOQ, including any Specialty Subcontractors.
- (c) Past Performance (Form T-4) The Respondent shall submit a completed <u>Form T-4</u> for itself and each entity comprising the Contractor and the Designer, regarding the entity's past performance on projects.
- (d) Safety Questionnaire (Form T-5) The Respondent shall submit a completed Form T-5 for itself and each entity comprising the Contractor and the Designer and relevant Key Personnel regarding the entity's past safety record and current approach to safety on projects.
- (e) DBE Performance Achievement Record (Form T-6) The Respondent shall submit a completed <u>Form T-6</u> for itself and each entity comprising the Contractor and the Designer regarding the entity's past performance with respect to DBE participation on projects.

5. TECHNICAL UNDERSTANDING

(a) Project Understanding

The Respondent must provide a narrative description of its understanding of the critical issues relating to the Project. The narrative is limited to a maximum of 10 pages and must include the following minimum information:

- (i) Understanding of the work to be designed and constructed within the Project, including marine investigations, pile and obstruction removal, marine logistics and operations, cofferdam, ground improvement, seasonal work restrictions, agency coordination and adherence and maintenance and protection of marine traffic;
- (ii) Understanding of the Project's scope of work, and how the Respondent Team is positioned and organized to perform the Project's work and meet or exceed the Project Goals.
- (iii) Experience related to the Project scope with preparing and implementing quality control and quality assurance plans and procedures on similar projects.
- (iv) Experience related to the Project scope with preparing and implementing safety plans and procedures on similar projects.
- (v) Experience related to the Project scope on similar projects, please discuss your proposed approach to managing the Project's risks.
- (vi) Description of at least five, but no more than ten significant issues and risks the Design-Builder and/or the Commission, may face. Include who is best to mitigate and control and any mitigation strategies that you may consider.
- (vii) Experience related to the Project scope on similar, please discuss risks the Respondent considers the most relevant and critical and your approach to managing the Project's risks. Describe the role that the Respondent expects the Commission or Project Stakeholders may have in addressing these Project risks.
- (viii) Approach to construction of the Project in a strategic manner, and establishing construction means and methods that will deliver the Project on time.
- (ix) Understanding of FTA (or other comparable federal requirements) and State of New York requirements for materials, equipment, and other resources;
- (x) Communication and outreach plan to liaison with local communities, jurisdictions and general public;
- (xi) Role of the Commission and nature of support sought by the Respondent to achieve on time and on budget delivery; and
- (xii) Approach to achieving DBE participation throughout the duration of the Project.

(b) Conceptual Work Plans

The Respondent shall provide a narrative of the design and construction approach for the major elements of the Project and provide the relevant firm entities' and Key Personnel's experience of successful past performance from past projects related to these conceptual work plans. Respondent shall indicate design and construction solutions that reduce risk exposure. The conceptual work plans must clearly present the means and methods that are envisioned to be employed as they relate to the technical delivery of the Project.

Include the design philosophy and methodologies in the work plan for the cofferdam and ground improvement under the Project; ground improvement testing and field validation programs.

Provide construction aspects and elements of the marine geophysical investigations, removal of timber piles and obstructions, marine operations and staging plans, containment systems, cofferdam and ground improvement.

More detailed work plans for these elements and other elements will be required by the RFP for Proposals. The conceptual work plans submittal, covering the five topics listed below, is limited to a maximum of 10 total pages.

The five topics include:

- Ground improvement
- Piles and obstructions
- Marine operations and logistics
- Containment systems
- Cofferdam

APPENDIX 10

SOQ VOLUME 4 – FINANCIAL SUBMITTALS

This <u>Appendix 10</u> describes the documents and other financial information comprising the Financial Submittals that are required in <u>SOQ Volume 4</u>. The Financial Submittals are also summarized in <u>Appendix 7 (SOQ Checklist)</u>. An SOQ must contain all the Financial Submittals listed below, each prepared in accordance with the relevant instructions and organized in the SOQ Volume 4 binder in the sequence listed below.

1. SOQ CHECKLIST (APPENDIX 7)

A copy of the SOQ Checklist, a form of which is attached as <u>Appendix 7 (SOQ Checklist)</u>, completed to provide cross-references to the Respondent's SOQ, must be included in <u>SOQ Volume 4</u>.

2. ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

A copy of the Respondent Team Summary (<u>Form A-1</u>) and the Respondent's organizational chart submitted pursuant to <u>Sections 1(b) and 1(d)</u> of <u>Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals)</u> (as may have been updated in the SOQ).

3. FINANCIAL OFFICER'S CERTIFICATES (FORM F-1)

Each entity comprising the Contractor and each Guarantor of the foregoing entities must submit a separate Form F-1, completed in accordance with the instructions therein, with all annexes required, and executed by the chief financial officer (or similar financial officer) of such entity.

Each of the Contractor entities must provide its own separate certificate. However, if any such entity has a Guarantor, only one consolidated certificate is required for the Guarantor and its guaranteed entity.

4. UPDATED OR NEW FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Each entity comprising the Contractor and each Guarantor of the foregoing entities must submit the following:

- (a) If the entity has already submitted financial statements in accordance with <u>Section 2</u> of <u>Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals)</u> and it prepared any new audited or unaudited financial statements, including any interim statements, or supplements or revisions to previously submitted financial statements, since the date of its Registration Submittals, provide all such financial statements or supplements or revisions in accordance with the instructions for financial statements in <u>Section 2</u> of <u>Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals)</u>; or
- (b) If the entity has not already submitted financial statements in accordance with <u>Section 2</u> of <u>Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals)</u> provide all financial statements required in <u>Section 2</u> of <u>Appendix 6 (Registration Submittals)</u> in accordance with the instructions therein.

5. SURETY LETTER(S)

The Respondent must provide duly executed letters from one or more sureties meeting the requirements set forth below (each, a "**Surety Letter**"), evidencing the Contractor's capability to provide sufficient performance security for the Project.

- (a) Collectively, the Surety Letters must reflect the Contractor's payment and performance bond amount confirming its single limit and aggregate bonding capacity, as of the SOQ Due Date. If applicable, the Surety Letters may state that the relevant entity has a higher bonding capacity and provide that capacity amount. Any statements regarding the entities having unlimited bonding capacity will not be considered. Each Surety Letter must reference that the bonds would be for the Project.
- (b) Surety Letter(s) must state that the surety is familiar with the RFQ and has evaluated the backlog and works in progress of the entities comprising the Contractor in determining their bonding capacity.
- (c) Surety Letter(s) must state that the backlog disclosed in the Financial Officer's Certificate (Form F-1) is consistent with the surety provider's understanding of the Contractor(s) actual backlog and works in progress. If surety provider(s) is unable to make this statement, then the Surety Letter(s) must state the amount of backlog last disclosed to it by Contractor(s) and the date of that disclosure.
- (d) Surety Letter(s) must include assumptions or conditions regarding the provision of support, if any.
- (e) Each surety's current rating must be at least "A" or better and "Class VIII" or better by AM Best Company and evidence of such rating must be attached to the Surety Letter.

The requirement to provide the Surety Letter is solely for the purposes of the evaluation of the Contractor's financial qualifications and should not be construed as an indication of the security that will ultimately be required for the Project pursuant to the RFP and Project Contract.

APPENDIX 11

CONFLICTED PERSONS

The following Persons are conflicted and are not allowed to be part of a Respondent's team:

- AECOM Technology Corporation
- DACK Consulting Solutions, Inc.
- Gall Zeidler Consultants
- Hill International
- Ernst & Young Infrastructure Advisors, LLC
- Mercator Advisors LLC
- STV Incorporated
- Turner & Townsend Limited
- WSP USA Inc

APPENDIX 12

PROJECT STAKEHOLDERS

- All stakeholders listed in Ch. 25 of the EIS
- Amtrak
- NJ TRANSIT
- PANYNJ
- State of New York
- State of New Jersey
- USDOT
- FTA
- FRA
- FHWA
- USDOT Build America Bureau
- US EPA
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers
- City of Hoboken, NJ
- Township of Weehawken, NJ
- Township of North Bergen, NJ
- City of Jersey City, NJ
- City of Union City, NJ
- Town of Secaucus, NJ
- Hudson County, NJ
- City of New York, NY
- Hudson Bergen Light Rail
- Hudson River Park Trust
- NJDEP
- NYSDEC
- New York City Department of Environmental Protection ("NYCDEP")
- New York State Department of Environmental Conservation
- Friends of the High Line
- NYSDOT
- NYCDOT
- Metropolitan Transportation Authority ("MTA")
- Long Island Rail Road ("LIRR")
- NYC Landmarks Preservation Commission

- NYS Department of State
- NYS Office of General Services
- ROW owners and other parties as specified in the RFP

FORMS

FORM QF

RFQ QUESTION FORM

HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

Respondent	
Name:	
Respondent	
Representative	
Name:	
Respondent	Name of Firm:
Representative	Telephone:
Contact Details:	E-mail:
	Business Address:

Respondents must submit all questions and requests for clarification regarding the RFQ in the table below. Do not include any information or statements below that may reveal the identity of the Respondent or any of its team members or any Confidential Respondent Information. Insert additional rows, if needed.

No.	RFQ Section Reference	RFQ Question / Request for Clarification
1.		
2.		
3.		
4.		
5.		
6.		
7.		
8.		
9.		
10.		

RESPONDENT TEAM SUMMARY HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

Respondent Name:	
Respondent Representative Name:	(the individual authorized to represent Respondent and receive all communications to the Respondent from the Commission)
Respondent Representative Contact Details:	Name of Firm: Telephone: E-mail: Business Address:

PRINCIPAL PARTICIPAN	ITS (additional rows may be added below)	
Role on Project / Key Personnel Position	Entity Name	
Contractor	[Entity Name]	[% of participation or share in Contractor]
Contractor	[Entity Name]	[% of participation or share in Contractor]
Designer	[Entity Name]	
Designer	[Entity Name]	
[Other]	[Entity Name]	

GUARANTORS (additional rows may be added below)	
Guarantor Name	Guaranteed Entity
[Guarantor Name]	[Guaranteed Entity Name]
[Guarantor Name]	[Guaranteed Entity Name]

IDENTIFIED SPECIALTY (additional rows may be ac	SUBCONTRACTORS AND OTHER SUBCONTRACTORS dded below)
[Entity Name]	[Role on Project / services to be performed]
[Entity Name]	[Role on Project / services to be performed]

DE	ETAILS REGARDING ANTIC	CIPATED DESIGN-BUILDER
1.	Legal name or proposed name of Design-Builder	[If name is a "doing business as" or "DBA", include underlying names]
2.	State of organization (or state of expected organization)	[If the Design-Builder will remain an unincorporated entity, state "N/A"]
3.	Entity type	[e.g., corporation, partnership, LLC, unincorporated joint venture]
4.	Entities that will hold ownership interests or participate in the joint venture and expected percentages of ownership/ participation	

RESPONDENT MEMBER BUSINESS INFORMATION

(for Public Release)

HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

Respondent Name:
Name of Entity Completing this Form:
Entity Type: (check one box for the entity completing this Form A-2, as applicable):
☐ Respondent; ☐ Contractor; ☐ Designer; ☐ Guarantor; ☐ Other Principal Participant
Name of Entity Representative Executing this Form A-2:
Representative's Title:
Type of Business Organization (check one):
 □ Corporation □ Partnership □ Joint Venture □ Limited Liability Company □ Other (describe)
Year Established: State of Organization:
Federal Tax ID No. (if applicable):
North American Industry Classification Code:
A. Business Address:
B. Describe the role of the entity in the space below.
C. If the entity completing this <u>Form A-2</u> is a Guarantor, provide the legal name of the entity for which the Guarantor's support is being provided in the space below.

Ο.	within the past two years), complete a sep	a joint venture or newly formed entity (formed parate Form A-2 for each member or partner and the names of such members or partners in the
≣.		der any different entity names, trade names o perated under a different Federal Tax ID No. space below.
epres		ing is true and correct, and that I am an officia thorized to execute this Form A-2 on behalf o
Ву:_		Print Name:
Title	e:	Date:

SOQ SUBMITTAL LETTER

HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

RESPONDENT NAME:	
SOQ Date:	
Gateway Development Commission	

The undersigned ("Respondent") submits this statement of qualifications (this "SOQ") in response to the Request for Qualifications dated as of July 12, 2023 (as amended, the "RFQ"), issued by the Gateway Development Commission (the "Commission") to design and construct the Hudson River Ground Stabilization (the "Project") pursuant to a design-build agreement with the Commission. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings set forth in the RFQ.

Enclosed, and by this reference incorporated herein and made a part of this SOQ, are the following:

- SOQ Volume 1: Administrative Submittals;
- SOQ Volume 2: Technical Submittals;
- SOQ Volume 3: Confidential Technical Submittals;
- <u>SOQ Volume 4</u>: Financial Submittals;
- SOQ Volume 5: Confidential Financial Submittals; and

Respondent understands that all documents and information included in its Registration Submittals shall be deemed to be (a) incorporated by reference into, and construed as part of, the Respondent's SOQ and (b) Administrative Submittals or Financial Submittals, as applicable, upon the submission of its SOQ. Respondent also confirms that the Financial Submittals provided with the Registration Submittal remains true and accurate, on and as of the date hereof, and to the extent that additional information has become available, Respondent has attached such information into SOQ Volume 4 or 5, as applicable.

Respondent acknowledges receipt, understanding, and full consideration of all materials posted on the Procurement Portal and the following Addenda:

• [List any Addenda to the RFQ by number prior to executing this Form A-3]

Respondent represents and warrants that it has read the RFQ and agrees to abide by the contents and terms of the RFQ.

Respondent understands that the Commission is not bound to shortlist any Respondent and may reject each SOQ the Commission may receive.

Respondent further understands that all costs and expenses incurred by it in preparing this SOQ and participating in the Project procurement process will be borne solely by the Respondent, except to the extent of any payment made by the Commission for work product, as described in Appendix 4 (Anticipated RFP and Project Contract Terms).

Respondent agrees that the Commission will not be responsible for any errors, omissions, inaccuracies, or incomplete statements in this SOQ.

By submission of this SOQ, Respondent, and each person signing this RFQ on behalf of the Respondent, certifies, and each person signing an SOQ document on behalf of Principal Participant certifies as to its own organization, under penalty of perjury, that, to the best of their knowledge and belief, no attempt has been made or will be made by the Respondent (or Principal Participant, as applicable) to induce any other Person to submit or not submit qualifications in response to the RFQ for the purpose of restricting competition.

This SOQ shall be governed by and construed in all respects according to the laws of the States of New Jersey and New York.

Respondent's business address:

(No.)	(Street)	(Floor or Suite)
(City)	(State or Province)	(ZIP or Postal Code) (Country)
State or Country	of Incorporation/Formatio	n/Organization:
		at the foregoing is true and correct, and that [I am / we on behalf of [insert name of entity]:

[Insert appropriate signature block from following pages]

	Sample signature b	block for corporation or limited liability company:
	[Insert Respondent	's name]
	By:_	
	Prin	t Name:
	Title	:
2.	Sample signature b	olock for partnership or joint venture:
	[Insert Respondent	's name]
	By:	[Insert general partner's or member's name]
		By:
		Print Name:
		Title:
	[Add signatures of	additional general partners or members as appropriate]
3.	Sample signature b	block for attornay in fact:
•.	Campic digitatare s	nock for attorney in fact.
•	[Insert Respondent	·
	[Insert Respondent	·
	[Insert Respondent	's name] t Name:
	[Insert Respondent	's name]
	[Insert Respondent By:_ Prin	's name] t Name: Attorney in Fact
4.	[Insert Respondent By:_ Print Sample signature b	's name] t Name: Attorney in Fact block for a Respondent not yet formed as a legal entity:
4. [<i>Inse</i>	[Insert Respondent By:_ Prin Sample signature been the signature been	's name] t Name: Attorney in Fact
4. [<i>Inse</i>	[Insert Respondent By:_ Prin Sample signature been the signature been	's name] t Name: Attorney in Fact block for a Respondent not yet formed as a legal entity: entity name], on behalf of itself and the other team members expected
4. [<i>Inse</i>	[Insert Respondent By:_ Prin Sample signature be ert lead team member a part of [Insert Resp	's name] t Name: Attorney in Fact block for a Respondent not yet formed as a legal entity: entity name], on behalf of itself and the other team members expected
4. [<i>Inse</i>	[Insert Respondent By:_ Prin Sample signature be sert lead team member a part of [Insert Respondent)]	Attorney in Fact Olock for a Respondent not yet formed as a legal entity: entity name], on behalf of itself and the other team members expected condent's expected name]

CERTIFICATION AND LEGAL QUALIFICATIONS HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

	spondent	ivaille.					
Na	me of Ent	ity Complet	ing this Fo	m:			
En	tity Type:	(check one	box for the	entity comple	eting this <u>Form A-4</u> , as applicable):		
	Responde □ Guaran		ractor; □ D	esigner; □ Ot	her Principal Participant:;		
1.	Has the firm or any affiliate* or any current officer thereof, within the past 10 years, been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for, or been indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental entity (federal, state, or local) with any bid or other contract-related crimes or violations (e.g., fraud, bribery, collusion, conspiracy antitrust, etc.), or any other felony or serious misdemeanor related to obtaining, attempting to obtain, performing under, or breach of a public contract?						
		Yes		No			
2.	Has the removed	, or disquali	/ affiliate*		ne past 10 years, been debarred, suspended, k for the federal government or any state or local		
	governm			No			
	If yes, pl	•		No ude the name ment, or susp	e of the governmental entity and the date(s) of ension:		

4.	Has the firm or any affiliate* ever, within the past 10 years, had an order, injunction, or lien entered against it in favor of a federal, state, or local governmental entity, including any judgments or liens based on taxes assessed or fines or penalties imposed by a governmental entity?								
		Yes		No					
5.	determin	ed by any c g violated, a	ourt or any	federal,	nin the past five years, been adjudicated or finally state, or local agency to have violated, or pled guilty ulations, or executive orders relating to any of the				
	HealHum actio	n; and	y requireme rights, inclu	ding laws	s prohibiting discrimination and relating to affirmative o prevailing wages, hours, and labor standards.				
	determin	ations, to th	ne extent no	t subsec	orders, imposition of fines, and similar agency quently overturned, rescinded, or withdrawn, and not question 7 below).				
		Yes		No					
6.	in North been det	America wit ermined, pu	h a contract Irsuant to a	value in final dete	the past five years, with respect to any public project excess of \$25 million, been terminated for cause, or ermination in a court of law, arbitration proceeding, or e liable for material breach of contract?				
		Yes		No					

7.	response pending the matte	e on this fo against the f ers referenc	rm, is any prod irm that could re ed in Questions	Sabove, if not previously answered or included in a prior seeding, claim, matter, suit, indictment, etc., currently sult in the firm being found liable, guilty, or in violation of a 1-6 above and/or subject to debarment, suspension, deral government or any state or local government?
		Yes	□ No	
	applicabl	e, the name ent inquiry o	e of the govern	claim, or inquiry, please explain, including providing, as mental entity, the date(s) of the initial claim and any e grounds for the same, and an estimate of the time for
co inv joii as Re	mpanies a olving suc nt ventures a joint ver espondent,	at any tier, e ch entities (b s and partne nturer or part any Princip	entities under cout, with respect the respect the respect to the r	n A-4 includes parent companies at any tier, subsidiary ammon ownership, and joint ventures and partnerships to joint ventures and partnerships, only as to activities of Respondent, any Principal Participant, or any Guaranton activities of other joint venturers or partners not involving any Guarantor) that, in each case, have, within the past timent in North America.
rep				e foregoing is true and correct, and that I am an official duly authorized to execute this Form A-4 on behalf of
В	y:			Print Name:
Т	itle:			Date:

AGREEMENT ON TERMS OF DISCUSSION HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

AGREEMENT ON TERMS OF DISCUSSION

The Commission's receipt or discussion of any information (including information contained in any proposal, vendor qualification(s), ideas, models, drawings, or other material communicated or exhibited by us or on our behalf) shall not impose any obligations whatsoever on the Commission, or entitle us to any compensation therefor (except to the extent specifically provided in such written agreement, if any, as may be entered into between the Commission and us). Any such information given to the Commission before, with or after this Agreement on Terms of Discussion ("Agreement"), either orally or in writing, is not given in confidence. Such information may be used, or disclosed to others, for any purpose at any time without obligation or compensation and without liability of any kind whatsoever. Any statement which is inconsistent with this Agreement, whether made as part of or in connection with this Agreement, shall be void and of no effect. This Agreement is not intended, however, to grant to the Commission rights to any matter, which is the subject of valid existing or potential letters patent.

Any information (including information contained in any proposal, vendor qualification(s), ideas, models, drawings, or other material communicated or exhibited by us or on our behalf) provided in connection with this procurement is subject to the provisions of the Commission's Public Records Access Policy, which may be found on the Commission's website at: https://www.gatewayprogram.org. The foregoing applies to any information, whether or not given at the invitation of the Commission.

(Company)	
(Signature)	
(Title)	
(Date)	
ORIGINAL AND PHOTOCOPIES OF THIS PAGE ONLY.	

FORM T-1

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

Complete a copy of this Form T-1 for each prior project to be described. Provide descriptions of three projects from the Respondent and three from each of the entities comprising the Contractor or Designer, if different from the Respondent, in the past 15 years. Limit of three pages per project.

RESPONDENT Name						
Name of entity						
Role of entity						
If Design-Builder, the anticipated percentage of self- performance on the Project						
	DESC	RIPTION	OF PRIOR PR	OJECT		
Name of project; total initial contract price				Final value (US inclusive of to approved char orders/other c	tal nge	
Location						
Brief description						
Nature of work for which entity was responsible						
Brief description of site conditions						
List any awards or citations received by the project						
Client details (owner	Client Name					
/ agency/ contractor)	Address					
	Contact name					
	Telephone					
	Contract Referen	ce				

% of total work done by entity:	Contract value (US\$) for work done by entity:	
Commencement date:		
Planned completion date:	Actual completion date:	
Number of requests for change orders submitted:	Number and total \$ value of change orders executed:	
Amount of other claims (US\$) paid by project owner:	Number and total \$ value of other claims submitted to project owner:	
Any litigation? (state yes or no)	Any notices of force majeure submitted to project owner? (state yes or no)	
Any notices of termination issued by project owner? (state yes or no)	If any notices of termination were issued by project owner, provide details below	

FORM T-2

SUBCONTRACTOR INFORMATION HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

Instructions for completing this Form T-2:

- The term 'subcontractor' includes consultants.
- At a minimum, list all Principal Participants a.
- For each subcontractor listed in <u>Form T-2, Table 1</u>, use a separate <u>Form T-2, Table 2</u> to provide a summary of the relevant experience of the subcontractor.
- Add more rows to Form T-2, Table 1, if needed.

Form T-2, Table 1: SUBCONTRACTOR INFORMATION								
Respondent Name								
Name of subcontractor	Address and telephone number	Role and work planned for the Project						

To be completed for each subcontractor listed in <u>Form T-2</u>, <u>Table 1</u> (Maximum of 3 projects and no more than 1 page for each subcontractor):

Form T-2, Table 2: SUMMARY OF SUBCONTRACTOR EXPERIENCE							
Respondent Name							
Subcontractor Name							
Summary of subcontraction project cost for	Summary of subcontractor's relevant experience (Include scope, size of contract and total construction project cost for specific projects listed)						

FORM T-3

KEY PERSONNEL EXPERIENCE

HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

(For each Key Personnel provide one <u>Form T-3</u> containing the number of projects consistent with the specific Key Personnel requirements outlined in <u>Appendix 9 (SOQ Volume 2 – Technical Submittals)</u>, but no more than five projects and using no more than 4 total pages.)

KEY PERSONNEL	RESPONDENT'S RESPONSE			
(a) [INSERT PROPOSED ROLE]	[NAME / ENTITY]			
(b) Relevant licenses, registrations, certifications, and degrees.				
(c) Total years of professional experience				
(d) Relevant project experience				
Project No. 1				
Project Name and Location				
Description of the Project				
Description of Individual's Role and Responsibilities on Project				
Project Duration (years)				
Individual's person hours working and start/end dates on Project	# of hours:	From: To:	day/month/year day/month/year	
Project Construction or Design-Build Contract Value (US\$)				
Project No. 2				
Project Name and Location				
Description of the Project				
Description of Individual's Role and Responsibilities on Project				
Project Duration (years)				
Individual's person hours working and start/end dates on Project	# of hours:	From: To:	day/month/year day/month/year	
Project Construction or Design-Build Contract Value (US\$)				
Project No. 3				
Project Name and Location				
Description of the Project				
Description of Individual's Role and Responsibilities on Project				
Project Duration (years)				
Individual's person hours working and start/end dates on Project	# of hours:	From:	day/month/year	

KEY PERSONNEL	RESPONDENT'S RESPONSE
Project Construction or Design-Build Contract Value (US\$)	
Project No. 4	
Project Name and Location	
Description of the Project	
Description of Individual's Role and Responsibilities on Project	
Project Duration (years)	
Individual's person hours working and start/end dates on Project	# of hours: From: day/month/year To: day/month/year
Project Construction or Design-Build Contract Value (US\$)	
Project No. 5	
Project Name and Location	
Description of the Project	
Description of Individual's Role and Responsibilities on Project	
Project Duration (years)	
Individual's person hours working and start/end dates on Project	# of hours: From: day/month/year To: day/month/year
Project Construction or Design-Build Contract Value (US\$)	
(e) Up to five project owner references (see requirements below)	(Additional pages may be used)

Requirements for project owner references:

- Provide up to five references of project owners (i.e., public agencies procuring the work) one for each of the projects listed above. References must be owners or clients for whom the individual has performed project work in the past 10 years and shall not be current or past employers of the individual.
- Provide name of agency and current contact person.
- Provide the following information about each contact person: telephone number, e-mail address; role on the project; history of association with the Key Personnel; Percent time allocated/committed to the project; and for projects outside the U.S., the time zone and English-language capabilities of the persons listed as contacts for the project owner.

FORM T-4

PAST PERFORMANCE

HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

Each entity comprising the Contractor and the Designer must complete this <u>Form T-4</u> (all tables). Insert additional rows to any table below, if needed.

Form T-4, Table 1: CLAIMS FOR SCHEDULE EXTENSION OR COMPENSATION, INCL. FORCE MAJEURE ¹								
RESPONDENT NAME								
ENTITY NAME								
Project name	Owner / agency / entity that initiated the action	Brief statement of the issue	Resolution / outcome / or outstanding	Current owner details: Contact Name/Phone/Email				

¹ Provide a list of all claims for a schedule extension longer than 30 days or compensation involving amounts in excess of \$5 million related to performance of a contract involving planning, permitting, design, construction or demolition of a public infrastructure project with a contract value of \$200 million or higher, including any claims relating to force majeure, in which the Contractor or the Designer firms have been involved during the past seven calendar years. Include all claims initiated by or against owners and governmental regulatory agencies. Indicate whether the claim was resolved against the participant(s) or its insurers/sureties or resulted in reduction in compensation to the participant. Indicate any unresolved, outstanding claims. Do not include any information in this <u>Form T-4, Table 1</u> about matters described in <u>Form T-4, Table 2</u>.

Form T-4, Table 2: LITIGATION, DISPUTE PROCEEDINGS and ARBITRATION ²								
RESPONDENT NAME								
ENTITY NAME								
Project name	Owner / agency / entity that initiated the action	Brief statement of the issue	Resolution / outcome / or outstanding	Current owner details: Contact Name/Phone/Email				

Form T-4, Table 3: LIQUIDATED DAMAGES ³					
RESPONDENT NAME					
ENTITY NAME					
Project name	Causes and duration(s) of delay(s)	Amount assessed (US \$)	Summary of outstanding damage claims by any owner	Current owner details: Contact Name/Phone/Email	

² Provide a list of all dispute proceedings, litigation and arbitration proceedings involving amounts in excess of \$5 million and related to performance of a contract involving planning, permitting, design, construction or demolition of a public infrastructure project in which any of the Contractor or Designer firms have been involved during the past seven calendar years. Include all dispute proceedings, litigation and arbitration proceedings initiated by or against owners and governmental regulatory agencies. Indicate whether the dispute proceeding, litigation or arbitration proceeding was resolved against the participant(s) or its insurers/sureties or resulted in reduction in compensation to the participant. Indicate any unresolved, outstanding dispute proceedings, litigation and arbitration proceedings.

³ Describe any contract, which resulted in assessment of liquidated damages against any of the Contractor or Designer firms involving amounts in excess of \$1 million over the past seven calendar years. Describe the causes of the delays and assessed amounts. Describe any outstanding damage claims by or damages due and owing to any owner/agency.

Form T-4, Table 4: DEFAULT AND TERMINATION⁴					
RESPONDENT NAME					
ENTITY NAME					
Project name	Description of reason for termination	Amount involved (US \$)	Current owner details: Contact Name/Phone/Email		

Form T-4, Table 5: DISCIPLINARY ACTION⁵					
RESPONDENT NAME					
ENTITY NAME					
Project name	Description of action taken	Current owner details: Contact Name/Phone/Email			

⁴ Describe the conditions surrounding any contract (or portion thereof) entered into by any of the Contractor or Designer firms over the past seven calendar years that (a) has been terminated for cause or default or other reason earlier than its original expiry date, (b) for which the relevant entity received or issued a notice of default or termination, regardless of whether the contract was ultimately termination, or (c) which required completion by third-party. Describe the reasons for termination, notice, or third-party completion and the amounts involved.

⁵ Indicate any disciplinary action taken against any of the Contractor or Designer firms within the past seven years by any governmental agency or licensing board, including suspension from the right to propose or removal from any qualified list.

FORM T-5

SAFETY QUESTIONNAIRE

HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

Complete Form T-5, Table 1 for each of the Key Personnel indicated below.

Fo	Form T-5, Table 1: SAFETY QUESTIONNAIRE FOR RESPONDENT							
RESPONDENT NAM	ΛE							
Indicate the safe	ety record on the	most recent pro	pject to which the	e indicated Key F	Personnel were a	ssigned.		
KEY PERSONNEL	NAME OF MOST RECENT PROJECT Name of by all employees on that project (hours) Number of Number of restricted workday cases on that project (number) Number of cases with medical attention only, on that project (number) Number of cases with medical attention only, on that project (number)							
Project Manager								
Construction Manager								
Design Manager								
Ground Improvement Lead								
Construction Quality Manager								
Design Quality Manager								
Safety Manager								
Diversity and Inclusion Manager								
Environmental Coordinator								

Complete a copy of Form T-5, Table 2 for the Respondent and each entity comprising the Principal Participants.

: SAFEIY	Form T-5, Table 2: SAFETY QUESTIONNAIRE				
years:		20	18-2022		
s (numbei)				
s (numbei)				
Number of cases with medical attention only (number)					
s (numbe)				
			uently?		
NO	YES	Monthly	Quarterly	Annually	
	years: sed (hours hough paid s (number ention only (number s (number s (number	eyears: sed (hours) hough paid. s (number) ention only (number) s (number) s (number) es sent to managements/summaries sent, and sent?	eyears: zed (hours) hough paid. s (number) ention only (number) s (number) s (number) es sent to management? ts/summaries sent, and how frequency Sent? If ye	years: zed (hours) hough paid. s (number) ention only (number) s (number) s (number) es sent to management? ts/summaries sent, and how frequently? Sent? If yes, frequency	

Form T-5, Table 2: SAFETY QUESTIONNAIRE FOR EACH CONTRACTOR AND THE DESIGNER ENTITY							
RESPONDENT NAME							
ENTITY NAME							
ITEM 3							
Do you hold site mee	etings fo	or supervisors?		YES:		NO:	
How often do you ho	ld site r	neetings for supervis	sors?		·		
Weekly:		Twice a month:		Monthly:	Other	r (specify):	
ITEM 4							
Do you conduct Proj	ect Safe	ety Inspections?		YES:		NO:	
How often do you co	nduct P	roject Safety Inspect	ions?		·		
Weekly:		Twice a month:		Monthly:	Oth	ner (specify):	
ITEM 5					-		
Does the entity have	a Writte	en Safety Program?		YES:		NO:	
ITEM 6							
Does the entity have hires?	an Orie	ntation Program for I	new	YES:		NO:	
If yes, what safety items are included in the Orientation Program for new hires? (describe below)							

Form T-5, Table 2: SAFETY QUESTIONNAIRE FOR EACH CONTRACTOR AND THE DESIGNER ENTITY						
RESPONDENT NAME						
ENTITY NAME						
ITEM 7						
Does the entity have a foremen and newly pro		ired	YES:		NO:	
If yes, does the program	n for newly hired or	promoted fo	oremen include th	ne following	topics?	
Safety work practices			YES:		NO:	
Safety supervision			YES:		NO:	
On-site meetings			YES:		NO:	
Emergency procedures			YES:		NO:	
Accident investigation			YES:		NO:	
Fire protection and pre	vention		YES:		NO:	
New worker orientation	ı		YES:		NO:	
ITEM 8						
Does the entity hold safety meetings that extend to site laborer level?						
If yes, how often do you hold safety meetings that extend to site laborer level?						
Daily:	Weekly:	Twi	ce a month:	Other	(specify):	
ITEM 9						
Experience Modification Rate ("EMR") for the previous three years. If the rate exceeds 1.2, a written explanation should be provided.						

FORM T-6

DBE PERFORMANCE RECORD

HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

Complete this Form T-6 for each entity comprising the Contractor and each entity comprising the Designer.

Form T-6, Table 1: DBE PERFORMANCE RECORD					
RESPONDENT NAME					
ENTITY NAME					
ROLE OF ENTITY	Contractor:		Designer:		
	Other (describ	e):			
Provide the information requested be where the entity was the prime contr For any project where a DBE goal w relevant project name for cross-refer	ractor or prime con ras not achieved, u	sultant. Insert more	rows below if need	ed.	
PROJECT NAME	DBE participation goal (%)	DBE participation achieved (%)			

Form T-6, Table 2: EXPLANATION FOR NON-ATTAINMENT OF DBE GOALS					
RESPONDENT NAME					
ENTITY NAME					
For any project listed in Form T-6, Talest explanation below. Insert more lines	able 1 for which the DBE goal was not achieved, provide a maximum ½ page and rows below if needed.				
PROJECT NAME	BRIEF EXPLANATION (maximum ½ page per project)				

FORM F-1

FINANCIAL OFFICER'S CERTIFICATE HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

[Complete a separate <u>Form F-1</u> for each entity comprising the Contractor and each of its Guarantor, if any.⁶]

- I, [Name], the [Title] of [Name of Contractor Entity] (the "Company") [and the [Title] of [Name of Guarantor] (the "Guarantor")], do hereby certify as of [Date]⁷ that:
- (a) This certificate is being executed and delivered in connection with the Statement of Qualifications (the "SOQ") submitted by [Respondent Name] (the "Respondent") in response to the Request for Qualifications No. GDC23-003 for the Hudson River Ground Stabilization 1 (the "Project"), dated May 31, 2023 (the RFQ, as amended), issued by the Gateway Development Commission (the "Commission"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings set forth in the RFQ.
- (b) As to the matters herein set forth below, I either have personal knowledge or have obtained information from officers or employees of the [Company] [and the Guarantor] in whom I have confidence and whose duties require them to have personal knowledge thereof. I make the certifications herein to the Commission pursuant to the requirements of the RFQ with the intent and understanding that they will be relied upon by the Commission as a basis for the evaluation of the Respondent's SOQ.
- (c) **Guarantor Support:** It is the intention of the Guarantor to support the Company with the financial, human resources and other support needed by the Company to successfully satisfy its obligations in respect of the Project if the Respondent were to become the Design-Builder.⁸

(d)	Financial Statements: The audited financial statements provided by [the Company] [the
()	Guarantor] in the Respondent's Registration Submittals and/or the SOQ, as applicable, for
	the fiscal years ended [], [] and [] [and the interim financial statements for the
	following periods [] and [] are complete and correct copies thereof. Where [the
	Company] [the Guarantor] has provided unaudited financial results, such financial results
	present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position and results of operations and
	cash flows of [the Company] [the Guarantor and its consolidated subsidiaries, including the
	Company,] as of such dates and for such periods. [The Company] [The Guarantor] has no
	1 22

⁶ Each of the Contractor entities in the Respondent team should provide its own separate certificate. If any such firm is proposing a Guarantor and consolidated financial statements are provided by the Guarantor on behalf of itself and its guaranteed entity, then such entity may (but is not required to) submit one consolidated Financial Officer's Certificate (Form F-1) for the Guarantor and such entity, as contemplated by this Form. If a Guarantor and its guaranteed entity are submitting separate financial statements, then each of the Guarantor and the entity must submit separate Financial Officer's Certificates (Form F-1), which may be updated as applicable. If an entity has no Guarantor, all references to "Guarantor" should be deleted from this certificate.

⁷ Date must not be earlier than seven calendar days prior to the SOQ deadline.

⁸ Delete if there is no Guarantor and not applicable.

material contingent liabilities or unusual forward or long-term commitments not disclosed therein.9

- (e) **Off-Balance Sheet Liabilities:** The [Company] [Guarantor] does not have any material off-balance sheet liabilities [other than as described in the financial statements referred to above] [other than the following: _____].
- (f) **Financial Information Summary:** Attached hereto as <u>Annex A</u> is a completed Company [and Guarantor] Information Summary relating to [the Company] [and] [the Guarantor]. All the information provided in the attached <u>Annex A</u> is complete and correct to the best of my knowledge.
- (g) **Bankruptcy/Insolvency Proceedings:** There has been no Insolvency Event relating to the Company [or Guarantor] or any person or entity which directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with, the Company [or Guarantor] which has occurred within the most recent three fiscal years (whether or not such proceeding was ultimately dismissed).] [Attached hereto as <u>Annex B</u> is a detailed description of an Insolvency Event relating to [*Entity Name*].¹⁰

For the purposes of this certification, Insolvency Event means any voluntary or involuntary bankruptcy, insolvency, liquidation, restructuring, suspension of payments, scheme of arrangement, appointment of provisional liquidator, receiver or administrative receiver, resolution or petition for winding-up or similar proceeding, under any applicable law, in any jurisdiction.

(h) **Material Changes in Financial Condition:** No material change in the financial condition of the Company [or Guarantor] has occurred or is projected to occur, as applicable (i) within the most recently completed three fiscal years that is not reflected in the its audited financial statements; (ii) since the date of its audited financial statements for its most recently completed fiscal year; or (iii) during the next fiscal quarter following the date of the SOQ.] [Attached hereto as <u>Annex C</u> is a detailed description of material changes in the financial condition of [the Company] [the Guarantor].¹¹

⁹ For entities that do not prepare audited financial statements, Respondents should submit a question to the Commission by the last day for RFCs indicated in the RFQ Schedule, outlining proposed information that would provide similar support to audited financial statements to seek confirmation of its appropriateness by the Commission. Information Respondent considers confidential should be submitted in accordance with RFQ Sections 45 and 6.2 and will be subject to the limitations and conditions set forth therein.

¹⁰ Complete the appropriate certification. Delete the sentence that is not applicable. Do not provide an Annex B if there is no Insolvency Event to disclose.

¹¹ Complete the appropriate certification. Delete the sentence that is not applicable. Do not provide an <u>Annex C</u> if there is no material change in financial condition to disclose. Further instructions regarding material changes are provided in Annex C.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned is the [Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer or equivalent officer] of the [Company] [Guarantor] and has duly executed this certificate as of the date first written above.						
By:	Print Name:					
Title:						

ANNEX A TO FINANCIAL OFFICER'S CERTIFICATE

Company [and Guarantor] Information Summary

ENTITY NAME:						
ROLE ON PROJECT: [Contractor] [Guarantor of Contractor]						
SHAREHOLDER ¹²	INTEREST (%)					
[Shareholder name]						
[Number of current shareholders, equity members partners or equivalent that have a holding of 15% of greater]						
PIPELINE OF WORK						
Total contract value (\$M) of the Company's backlog of construction projects, as of the date of the Financial Officer's Certificate						
Total value (\$M) of the Company's anticipated backlog of construction work, as of the date that is two years from the date of the Financial Officer's Certificate, excluding the value of any new construction contracts executed by the entity during the two-year period between such dates						
Number of projects currently being pursued by the Company where its share of the construction value is exceeds \$500 million ¹³						

.__._.

¹² List current shareholders, equity members partners or equivalent holding a 15% or greater interest in the Company (indicate their percentage interest), as well as those having the right to appoint one or more board director(s). If such interest is held by a holding company, a shell corporation or other form of intermediary, also identify the ultimate or parent entity.

¹³ This includes projects where the Contractor: (i) submitted bids for and has not yet executed contracts on, or (ii) reasonably expects to submit bids for.

RATING AGENCY ¹⁴	CURRENT RATING	PREVIOUS RATING	DATE OF CHANGE IN RATING
[Rating agency name]			
[Debt of the [Company] [Guarantor] is not rated by any major credit rating agency.]			
[Company][Guarantor] has no debt]			

¹⁴ If applicable, list all credit ratings available for the company and provide a copy of the most recent credit report.

ANNEX B TO FINANCIAL OFFICER'S CERTIFICATE Insolvency Event

[PROVIDE DETAILS]

ANNEX C TO FINANCIAL OFFICER'S CERTIFICATE

Material Change in Financial Condition

[PROVIDE DETAILS]

INSTRUCTIONS TO RESPONDENTS REGARDING ANNEX C:

If applicable, this <u>Annex C</u> must include the following details regarding material changes in the Company or Guarantor's financial condition:

- (1) A description of each material change, actual and projected, and any related changes or disruptions in executive management;
- (2) Actual and projected impacts on the affected entity's organizational and financial capacity and its ability to remain engaged in this procurement and submit a responsive proposal; and
- (3) A detailed description of any other projected impacts, positive and negative, of the changes experienced and anticipated to be experienced in the periods ahead, including the likelihood that the circumstances of the change or impacts thereof will continue during the Project term.

Estimates of the impact on revenues, expenses and the change in equity must be provided separately for each material change. References to the notes in the financial statements are not sufficient to address the requirement to discuss the impact of material changes. Where a material change will have a negative financial impact, the affected entity must describe measures that would be undertaken to insulate the Project from any recent material changes and those currently in progress or reasonably anticipated in the future. If its financial statements indicate that expenses and losses exceed income in each of the three completed fiscal years (even if there has not been a material change), the affected entity must describe measures that will be undertaken to make the entity profitable in the future and an estimate of when the entity will be profitable.

Set forth below is a list of examples of what the Commission considers to be a material change in financial condition. At the discretion of the Commission, any failure to disclose a prior or pending material change may result in disqualification from the procurement process:

- (i) A change in the tangible net worth of 10% or more of net assets;
- (j) A sale, merger or acquisition exceeding 10% of the value of net assets prior to the sale, merger or acquisition which in any way involves the affected entity or its parent company or Guarantor;
- (k) A change in credit rating for the affected entity or its parent company or Guarantor;
- (I) Inability to meet material conditions of loan or debt covenants by the affected entity or its parent company or Guarantor that has required or will require a waiver or modification of agreed financial ratios, coverage factors or other loan stipulations or additional credit support from shareholders or other third parties;
- (m) In the current and three most recent completed fiscal years, the affected entity or its parent company or Guarantor: (i) incurred a net operating loss; (ii) sustained charges exceeding 5% of the then net assets due to claims, changes in accounting, write-offs or business

- restructuring; or (iii) implemented a restructuring/reduction in labor force exceeding 5% of employees or involved the disposition of assets exceeding 10% of the then-net assets; and
- (n) Other events known to the affected entity that represent a material change in financial condition over the past three years, or which may be pending for the next reporting period.

FORM F-2

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS TEMPLATE

HUDSON RIVER GROUND STABILIZATION; RFQ NO. GDC23-003

(An electronic version of this Form F-2 will be made available to Respondents as a Microsoft Excel file with the RFQ)

INSTRUCTIONS FOR FORM F-2

I = I

[Lead Contractor / Guarantor for Lead Contractor]

Entity's Name Entity's Role

[Lead Contractor / Guarantor for Lead Contractor]

OVERVIEW

The Financial Statements Template is an excel workbook comprised of the following four sheets.

- 1) Instructions
- 2) Income Statement ("P&L")
- 3) Cashflow Statement ("CFS")
- 4) Balance Sheet ("BS")

Each entity required to submit financial statements and Form F-2 in accordance with the RFQ submittal requirements must populate the Income Statement, Cashflow Statement and Balance Sheet ("Statement Tabs") in this workbook with information matching its financial statements

DETAILED INSTRUCTIONS

For each Statement Tab:

- a) Populate with information from the relevant sheets in their submitted financial statements in USD and note the exchange rate assumed.
- b) If financial statements are prepared and provided in USD, the information in the **Statement Tabs** should exactly match the submitted financial statements. If financial statements are prepared and provided in another currency, the Respondent should include two Form F-2s in the submittal one in USD and one in the reported native currency.
- c) Each of the time periods submitted (i.e. three full fiscal years and the latest partial period) should all be captured on the same sheet and each time period should have its own column.

ADDITIONAL DISCLOSURE, ADJUSTMENTS AND EXTROADINARY ITEMS

- 1. The Statement Tabs must exactly match each entity's financial statements. Respondents may provide additional detail and financial information in the Notes and Other items section of each sheet in this workbook for consideration by the Commission. Items that could be included here could include one-off/ abnormal items or other adjustments that the Commission should consider when performing its review of the financial information.
- 2. Further, the Balance Sheet requires additional liquidity disclosures that must be completed.

INCOME STATEMENT

[Lead Contractor / Guarantor for Lead Contractor]

Presentation Units Period Period Ending	USD Millions [Annual] [Fiscal year end date] [F	USD Millions [Annual] iscal year end date] [F	USD Millions [Annual] Fiscal year end date]	USD Millions [Quarter / Half] [Latest partial year]	Notes
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	

Notes/ Other items

Notes/ Other Items					
[Item 1]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable
[Item 2]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable
[Item 3]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable

CASHFLOW STATEMENT

[Lead Contractor / Guarantor for Lead Contractor]

Presentation Units Period Period Ending	USD Millions [Annual] [Fiscal year end date] [f	USD Millions [Annual] Fiscal year end date]	USD Millions [Annual] [Fiscal year end date]	USD Millions [Quarter / Half] [Latest partial year]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]

Notes/ Other items

Notes/ Other Items					
[Item 1]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable
[Item 2]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable
[Item 3]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable

BALANCE SHEET

[]

[Lead Contractor / Guarantor for Lead Contractor]

Perio	entation Units od d Ending	USD Millions [Annual] [Fiscal year end date]	USD Millions [Annual] [Fiscal year end date] [USD Millions [Annual] Fiscal year end date]	USD Millions [Quarter / Half] [Latest partial year]
FA 1.1					
	as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add	as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add	as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add	as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add	as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
[Add	as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
•	as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
	as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]
•	as necessary]	[Input]		[Input]	
•	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		[Input]		[Input]
[Add	as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]

Additional liquidity disclosures

Unencumbered cash and cash equivalents¹ [Input]
Undrawn debt capacity available for discretionary uses² [Input]

Notes/ Other items

Notes/ Other items					
[Item 1]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable
[Item 2]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable
[Item 3]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable
[Add as necessary]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	[Input]	Explanation with reference to financial statement section and page if applicable

[Input]

[Input]

¹ Provide the amount of unemcumbered cash and cash equivalents the entity could apply to other projects/ initiatives.

² Provide the amount of committed, undrawn and available debt proceeds that the entity could apply to finance other projects/ initiatives.